Registration of a Charge

Company name: CAFEDIRECT PLC

Company number: SC141496

Received for Electronic Filing: 17/10/2017



Details of Charge

Date of creation: 29/09/2017

Charge code: SC14 1496 0007

Persons entitled: TRIODOS BANK NV

Brief description: ALL OF THE COMPANY'S PRESENT AND FUTURE LAND VESTED IN THE

COMPANY TOGETHER WITH ALL FIXTURES AND FITTINGS (INCLUDING TRADE FIXTURES AND FITTINGS) AND FIXED PLANT AND MACHINERY

FROM TIME TO TIME ON SUCH LAND. ALL OF THE COMPANY'S

PRESENT AND FUTURE PATENTS, INCLUDING (BUT NOT LIMITED TO)
ALL APPLICATIONS, IMPROVEMENTS, PROLONGATIONS, EXTENSIONS

AND RIGHTS TO APPLY TO SUCH PATENTS; TRADE MARKS AND

SERVICE MARKS (WHETHER REGISTERED OR UNREGISTERED);

TRADE AND BUSINESS NAMES; DOMAIN NAMES; DESIGNS (WHETHER

REGISTERED OR UNREGISTERED); COPYRIGHTS (PRESENT AND FUTURE); DATABASE RIGHTS; DESIGN RIGHTS (WHETHER REGISTERABLE OR NOT); INVENTIONS, KNOW-HOW, SECRET

PROCESSES OR FORMULAE OR OTHER SECRET INFORMATION

CONCERNING INDUSTRIAL, COMMERCIAL OR SCIENTIFIC EXPERIENCE; THE BENEFIT OF ANY LICENCES OR CONSENTS RELATING TO ANY OF THE ABOVE; (IN EACH CASE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT THEREOF AND

FOR THE FULL PERIOD THEREFOR AND ALL RELATED APPLICATIONS, EXTENSIONS AND RENEWALS THEREOF); AND RIGHTS OF THE

SAME OR SIMILAR EFFECT OR NATURE IN ANY PART OF THE WORLD EXISTING NOW OR IN THE FUTURE CREATED. FOR MORE DETAILS

PLEASE REFER TO THE CHARGING INSTRUMENT.

Contains fixed charge(s).

Contains floating charge(s) (floating charge covers all the property or undertaking of the company).

Contains negative pledge.

Authentication of Form

This form was authorised by: a person with an interest in the registration of the charge.

Authentication of Instrument

Certification statement: I CERTIFY THAT SAVE FOR MATERIAL REDACTED PURSUANT

TO S.859G OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2006 THE ELECTRONIC COPY INSTRUMENT DELIVERED AS PART OF THIS APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION IS A CORRECT COPY OF THE ORIGINAL

INSTRUMENT.

Certified by: MARAL NAFAR TLT LLP



CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 141496

Charge code: SC14 1496 0007

The Registrar of Companies for Scotland hereby certifies that a charge dated 29th September 2017 and created by CAFEDIRECT PLC was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 17th October 2017.

Given at Companies House, Edinburgh on 18th October 2017

The above information was communicated by electronic means and authenticated by the Registrar of Companies under section 1115 of the Companies Act 2006







MORTGAGE DEBENTURE

CAFÉDIRECT PLC TRIODOS BANK NV

We certify that the within document has been compared with and is a true copy of the original

Dated 13th day of October 2017

Mason Hayes & Curran Solicitors

DATED 29 SEPTEMBER 2017

Dublin
South Bank House
Barray Street
Dublin 4, Iroland
DX11 Oxbin
1, 1353 1 614 5001
7 1343 2000 ic

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	1
2	COVENANT TO PAY	
3	SECURITY	77
4	NEGATIVE PLEDGE,	12
5	FURTHER ASSURANCE	13
6	GENERAL COVENANTS	13
7	REAL PROPERTY COVENANTS	14
8	PLANT COVENANTS	18
9	LICENCES COVENANTS	19
10	INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	20
11	AGREEMENTS COVENANTS	22
12	INSURANCES COVENANTS	23
13	LIFE POLICIES COVENANTS	26
14	BOOK DEBT'S COVENANTS	26
15	SECURITIES COVENANTS	27
16	ENVIRONMENTAL COVENANTS	30
17	TITLE DOCUMENTATION COVENANTS	30
18	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
19	ENFORCEMENT EVENTS AND DEMANDS FOR PAYMENT	33
20	ENFORCEMENT OF SECURITY, RECEIVERS	
21	POWER OF ATTORNEY	43
22	NOTICES	
23	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	44
24	SECURITY REGISTRATIONS	49
SCHED	ULE 1 SECURED ASSETS	50
1	PART 1 - REAL PROPERTY	
2	PART 2-PLANT	51
3	PART 3 - LICENCES	52
4	PART 4-INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	
5	PART 5 - AGREEMENTS	54
6	PART 6 - INSURANCES	55
7	PART 7 – LIFE POLICIES	56
8	PART 8 - BANK ACCOUNTS	
9	PART 9 - SECURITIES	
10	PART 10 - LEASE AGREEMENTS	
SCHEE	DULE 2 FORMS OF NOTICE OF ASSIGNMENTS	64

4	PART 1 - AGREEMENTS	
2	PART 2 - INSURANCES	
3	PART 3 - LIFE POLICIES	
4	PART 4~ BANK ACCOUNTS	
SCHI	IEDULE 3 FORM 52	
SCHI	HEDULE 4 SECURITIES	80
1	PART 1 - DIVIDEND PAYMENT MANDATE	08
2	PART 2 - IRREVOCABLE PROXY	81
3	PART 3 - LETTER OF RESIGNATION	
4	PART 4 - LETTER OF AUTHORITY	83
5	PART 5 - LETTERS OF AUTHORITY	84

This MORTGAGE DEBENTURE is dated 29 SEPTEMBER 2017.

PARTIES

- (1) CAFÉDIRECT PLC a company incorporated in Scotland with company registration number SC141496 and having its registered office at 115 George Street, Edinburgh, EH2 4JN, Scotland (the "Company"); and
- (2) TRIODOS BANK NV a company incorporated in the Netherlands (UK branch registration number BR3012), the UK branch of which is situated at Triodos Bank, Deanery Road, Bristol, BS1 5AS (who, and any of whose successors, is herein called the "Lender").

BACKGROUND

- (A) The Company is or may become indebted to the Lender in respect of the Secured Obligations.
- (B) The Company has agreed (as acknowledged by its execution of this Mortgage Debenture) that the Secured Obligations shall be secured by the Security and by the covenants, agreements, warranties and acknowledgements of and by the Company in this Mortgage Debenture.

THIS MORTGAGE DEBENTURE WITNESSES:

1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this Mortgage Debenture (including the background) the following terms shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the following meanings:

- "Affiliates" means any Subsidiary, Holding Company (or any other Subsidiary of a Holding Company of the Company);
- "Account Bank" means any bank or financial institution other than the Lender at which the Bank Accounts are held;
- "Agreements" means all of the Company's present and future agreements and contracts, including (but not limited to) the agreements and contracts specified in schedule 1 part 5 (as each may be amended, restated, supplemented, varied, assigned, novated, or otherwise from time to time) and all rights, remedies, proceeds and claims in connection with and arising from such agreements and contracts;
- "Agricultural Stock" means all of the Company's present and future "stock" (as such term is defined in section 3 of the Agricultural Credit Act 1978) including (but not limited to) the stock specified in schedule 1 part 11;
- "Bank Accounts" means all of the Company's present and future bank accounts (whether held in its name or held in the name of another but with the Company as beneficial owner), including (but not limited to) those bank accounts specified in schedule 1 part 8, and all monies standing to the credit of such bank accounts, together with interest and all associated rights and powers of recovery;

"Book Debts" means

 (a) all of the Company's present and future book and other debts, revenues and claims, including (but not limited to) choses in action which may give rise to a debt, revenue or claim, due or owing to or purchased or otherwise acquired by the Company from time to time; and

(b) the proceeds of payment or realisation of them and the full benefit of all

security guarantees and other rights and remedies relating to them.

"Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which banks are generally open for business in Dublin;

"Companies Act" means the Companies Act 2014;

"Conveyancing Act" means the Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Act 2009;

"Default Rate" means with respect to any amount of the Secured Obligations not paid on its due date, the rate specified at General Condition 5.5 of the Triodos Bank term loan agreement general conditions (England and Wales) accompanying each of the Facility Letters;

"Designated Account" means the Company's business current account with the Lender;

"Encumbrance" includes any mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, assignment, hypothecation, security interest, title retention, preferential right, trust arrangement or other security arrangement or agreement and any other agreement or arrangement having substantially the same economic effect;

"Enforcement Event" means an Event of Default as defined in General Condition 14 of the Triodos Bank term loan agreement general conditions (England and Wales) accompanying each of the Facility Letters.

"Environmental Claim" means any claim, proceeding, formal notice or investigation by any person in respect of any Environmental Law;

"Environmental Law" means all applicable laws, bye-laws, common law, directions, regulations and other measures, judgments and decisions of any court or tribunal, codes of practice and guidance notes in so far as they concern the protection of the environment or human health including, without limitation, the conservation of natural resources or the production, storage, transportation, treatment, recycling or disposal of any waste or any noxious, offensive or dangerous substance or the liability of any person whether civil or criminal for any damage to or pollution of the environment or the rectification of such damage or pollution or any related matters;

"Environmental Permits" means any permit and other authorisation and the filing of any notification, report or assessment required under any Environmental Law for the operation of the business of the Company conducted on or from any of the Secured Assets;

"Facility Letters" means:

- (A) the offer letter dated 12 June 2017 issued by the Lender to the Company for a loan in the amount of GBP£400,000 together with the annexed general conditions; and
- (B) the offer letter dated 12 June 2017 issued by the Lender to the Company for a loan in the amount of GBP£1,300,000 together with the annexed general conditions,

and each is a "Facility Letter";

"Finance Documents" means:

- (a) each of the Facility Letters;
- (b) this Mortgage Debenture;
- (c) the existing Scots law bond and floating charge dated 10 August 2011 between (1) the Company and (2) the Lender;
- (d) the existing English law assignment charge dated 15 August 2011 between (1) the Company and (2) the Lender;
- (e) any other security documents executed pursuant to the Facility Letters; and
- (f) any other documents designated as a Finance Document by the Lender,

and each is a "Finance Document";

"Holding Company" has the meaning given to it in section 8 of the Companies Act:

"Intellectual Property" means all of the Company's present and future patents, including (but not limited to) all applications, improvements, prolongations, extensions and rights to apply to such patents; trade marks and service marks (whether registered or unregistered); trade and business names; domain names; designs (whether registered or unregistered); copyrights (present and future); database rights; design rights (whether registerable or not); Inventions, know-how, secret processes or formulae or other secret information concerning industrial, commercial or scientific experience; the benefit of any licences or consents relating to any of the above; (in each case to the fullest extent thereof and for the full period therefor and all related applications, extensions and renewals thereof); and rights of the same or similar effect or nature in any part of the world existing now or in the future created, including (but not limited to) those set out in schedule 1 part 4;

"Insurances" means all present and future policies of insurance taken out by the Company or the benefit of which is now or at any time enjoyed or held by the Company, including (but not limited to) those policies of insurance specified in schedule 1 part 6, together with all monies from time to time payable under, and all claims in connection with such policies of insurance;

"Land" has the meaning given to that term in section 3 of the Conveyancing Act;

"Land Registry" means the Land Registry referred to in the Registration of Deeds and Title Acts 1964 and 2006;

"Land Registry Form 52" means the Land Registry prescribed charge to be entered into by the Company and the Lender in the form set out in Schedule 3;

"Lease Agreements" means all present and future lease, tenancy and rental agreements and licences in relation to the Real Property (or any part of it), including (but not limited to) those lease, tenancy and rental agreements or licences specified in schedule 1 part 10, and all rights and remedies, proceeds and claims arising from such lease, tenancy or rental agreements and licences;

"Licences" means all present and future licences held by the Company (or held by a nominee of the Company) in connection with any business carried on by the Company or the user of any of the Secured Assets and any other permits, wayleaves, approvals, authorisations, consents or otherwise, including (but not limited to) those specified in schedule 1 part 3, and the full right to recover and receive all compensation payable from time to time to the Company (or any nominee) on account of the non-renewal of any such licences;

"Life Policies" means all present and future life policies or policies of life assurance in which the Company has an interest, including (but not limited to) those life policies or policies of life assurance specified in schedule 1 part 7, together in each case with any replacement policies, whether effected in accordance with the provisions of this Mortgage Debenture or otherwise and all monies including all bonuses, additions and returns of premium payable under any policy and the benefit of all options and rights devolving under or pursuant to any policy;

"Plant" means all of the Company's present and future fixed and moveable plant, machinery, vehicles, furniture, fittings, computers and office and other equipment, utensils and chattels, including (but not limited to) those specified in schedule 1 part 2, but excluding the Agricultural Stock and anything for the time being forming part of the Company's stock-in-trade or work in progress;

"Planning Acts" means the Local Government (Planning and Development) Acts 1963 to 1999, the Planning and Development Acts 2000 to 2016, the Building Control Acts 1990 to 2014 and the Fire Services Acts 1981 and 2003, and any regulations, order, notice or direction made under them;

"Real Property" means all present and future Land vested in the Company together with all fixtures, fittings (including trade fixtures and fittings) and fixed plant and machinery from time to time in or on such Land, including (but not limited to) the Land specified in schedule 1 part 1 and any reference to "Real Property" includes a reference to all or any part of it;

"Receiver" means a receiver and manager appointed by the Lender under clause 20.1 (Appointment of Receiver);

"Registry of Deeds" means the Registry of Deeds referred to in the Registration of Deeds and Title Acts 1964 and 2006;

"Regulations" means the European Communities (Financial Collateral Arrangements) Regulations 2010 (S.I. 626 of 2010) giving effect to Directive 2002/47/EC on financial collateral arrangements;

"Rental Income" means all present and future monies payable to or for the benefit of the Company in connection with the leasing, renting, licensing or usage of the Real Property or any part of it, including (but not limited to) all of the amounts payable to or for the benefit of the Company under the Lease Agreements or otherwise in respect of the Real Property or any part of it;

"Secured Assets" means all rights, property, assets and undertaking of the Company the subject of the Security and any reference to the "Secured Assets" includes a reference to all or any part of them;

"Secured Obligations" means all present and future monies, obligations and liabilities (including (but not limited to) principal, interest, discount, commission, fees and expenses) whether actual or contingent due owing or incurred by the Company to the Lender on any account or in any other manner:

(a) whether collectively or individually;

(b) whether alone or jointly or jointly and severally with any other person/s;

(c) in whatever style or name;

(d) whether as principal, guarantor, surety or otherwise; and

(e) whether originally due, owing, or incurred to the Lender or to some other person/s;

"Securities" means

- (a) all of the Company's present and future stocks, shares, bonds, warrants, bearer instruments, options and securities of any kind, whether marketable or otherwise;
- (b) all other interests, including (but not limited to) loan capital, debentures, debenture stocks or other obligations in any company, firm, consortium or entity, including (but not limited to) those specified in schedule 1 part 9, together with all related allotments, accretions, offers, rights, benefits or advantages at any time accruing, offered or arising; and

 (c) all related stocks, shares, rights, money or property accruing or offered at any time by way of rights, conversion, redemption, bonus, preference, option or otherwise with respect to them;

"Security" means the security from time to time created pursuant to, or evidenced or expressed, or intended to be created, or evidenced pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture and any reference to "Security" includes a reference to all or part of it;

"Security Period" means the period starting on the date of this Mortgage Debenture and ending on the date on which the Lender has released the Security;

"Subsidiary" has the meaning given to that term in section 7 of the Companies Act; and

"Summary Approval Procedure" means the procedure set out in section 202 of the Companies Act.

1.2 Interpretation

1.2.1 In this Mortgage Debenture:

- (A) words such as "hereunder", "hereto", "hereof" and "herein" and other words commencing with "here" shall refer to the whole of this document and not to any particular section or clause of this document;
- (B) any reference to a person shall if the context so requires apply to a company, partnership or unincorporated association and any use of gender includes the other genders;

- (C) words importing the singular shall where the context so requires or admits include the plural and vice versa and reference to the masculine, feminine or neuter genders shall include references to the other genders;
- (D) any reference to a clause or schedule shall be reference to a clause or schedule (as the case may be) of this Mortgage Debenture and any reference in a clause to a sub-clause, paragraph or sub-paragraph shall be reference to a sub-clause, paragraph or sub-paragraph of the clause in which the reference is contained;
- (E) the contents of the schedules form an integral part of this Mortgage Debenture and shall have as full effect as if they were incorporated in the body of this Mortgage Debenture and the expressions "this Mortgage Debenture" and "the Mortgage Debenture" as used in the schedules shall mean this Mortgage Debenture and any reference to "this Mortgage Debenture" shall be deemed to include the schedules;
- (F) the headings and captions to the clauses and schedules in this Mortgage Debenture and the numbering are inserted for convenience of reference only and shall not be considered a part of or affect the construction or interpretation of this Mortgage Debenture;
- (G) any reference to any legislation, order or regulation in this Mortgage Debenture shall include reference to any extension, modification, replacement or re-enactment of them from time to time in force and all regulations and orders from time to time made under them and any analogous provision or rule under any applicable (aw for the time being in force;
- (H) Definitions In or referred to in the Companies Act mean the same in this Mortgage Debenture, except where the context otherwise requires;
- a reference to any document includes that document as it has or may be amended, restated, supplemented, varied, assigned, novated, or otherwise from time to time;
- (J) any reference to the "Company" or the "Lender" shall, where the context so admits, include each of their successors and permitted assigns as the case may be. In respect of the Lender, each such person shall be entitled to enforce and proceed upon this Mortgage Debenture as if named in this Mortgage Debenture; and
- (K) Section 75 of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.

2 COVENANT TO PAY

2.1 Covenant to pay the Secured Obligations

The Company covenants with the Lender to pay and discharge to the Lender on demand all of the Secured Obligations when they become due.

2.2 Default Rate

If all or any part of the Secured Obligations becomes due (whether upon the making of a demand or otherwise), the Company shall pay interest on such sums at the Default Rate from the due date to the date of actual payment (after as well as before any demand is made or any judgment is obtained under this Mortgage Debenture).

3 SECURITY

3.1 Charging clauses

As a continuing security for the payment and discharge of the Secured Obligations, the Company as legal and beneficial owner:

3.1.1 Real Property

(A) Charge over Real Property

CHARGES in favour of the Lender as a first fixed charge (and in the case of any Real Property which is Land Registry title as registered owner or as person entitled to be registered owner) the Real Property and ASSENTS to the registration of the charges created pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture as burdens on all or any part of the Real Property affected.

(B) Charge of other Land

CHARGES in favour of the Lender as a first fixed charge all other (if any) Land now or at any time after the date of this Mortgage Debenture vested in the Company together with all fixtures, fittings (including trade fixtures and fittings) and fixed plant and machinery from time to time in or on such Land;

(C) Charge over future interest in Land

CHARGES in favour of the Lender as a first fixed charge any future estate or interest which the Company may from time to time after the date of this Mortgage Debenture acquire in the Real Property;

(D) Assignment of Real Property rights

ASSIGNS and agrees to assign absolutely to the Lender (subject to the provise for redemption in this Mortgage Debenture) all of its present and future benefit, right, title and interest in and to (but none of the obligations or burdens of):

- (1) any covenant, agreement, acknowledgement or undertaking for road making or for the payment of road charges or other private street improvement or drainage expenses in respect of the Real Property (or documents of title thereto) or any indemnity against payment of such charges or expenses;
- (2) any other covenant, agreement, undertaking, charge, right, remedy or indemnity in relation to the Real Property or any rent payable in relation to the Real Property or charge on the Real Property.
- (3) without prejudice to the generality of clause 3.1.1(D)(2), the Lease Agreements and the Rental Income; the Company shall [(if requested to do so by the Lender)] notify each counterparty to each of the Lease Agreements that it has assigned the Lease Agreements and Rental Income and procure that each of the notified counterparties acknowledge the assignment. The Notice of assignment and related acknowledgement must be substantially in the form set out in schedule 2 part 1, or as otherwise prescribed by the Lender; and
- (4) all of its rights to be paid or receive compensation under any legislation, order or regulation by reason of any compulsory acquisition, requisitioning or other exercise of compulsory powers in relation to the Real Property or assets or any refusal, withdrawal or modification of planning permission or approval relative to the Real Property or any control or limitation imposed upon or affecting the use of the Real Property.

The production of this Mortgage Debenture to the authority or person liable to pay such compensation shall be a sufficient authority to such person to pay all such sums to the Lender and the Company hereby APPOINTS the Lender irrevocably (but subject to the proviso for redemption in this Mortgage Debenture) to be its attorney in its name and on its behalf:

- to claim assess agree recover and receive any such compensation; and
- to exercise any such right or to give any such notice or counter-notice concerning the Real Property as by or under any legislation, order or regulation which the Company may be entitled to exercise or give against or to any local or other competent or appropriate authority;

3.1.2 Fixed charges and security assignments

CHARGES in favour of the Lender and ASSIGNS and agrees to assign absolutely to the Lender (subject to a proviso for redemption in this Mortgage Debenture) all of its present and future benefit, right, title and interest in and to (but none of the obligations or burdens of):

- (A) the Plant;
- (B) the Licences;
- (C) the Intellectual Property;
- (D) the Agreements; the Company shall [(if requested to do so by the Lender)] notify each counterparty to each Agreement that it has charged and assigned the Agreement and procure that each of the notified counterparties acknowledge the assignment. The notice of assignment and related acknowledgement must be substantially in the form set out in schedule 2 part 1, or as otherwise prescribed by the Lender;
- (E) the Insurances; the Company shall notify each of the insurers that it has charged and assigned the Insurances and procure that each of the notified insurers acknowledge the assignment. The notice of assignment and related acknowledgement must be substantially in the form set out in schedule 2 part 2, or as otherwise prescribed by the L'ender;
- (F) the Life Policies; the Company shall notify each of the policy providers that it has charged and assigned the Life Policies and procure that each of the notified policy providers acknowledge the assignment. The notice of assignment and related acknowledgement must be substantially in the form set out in schedule 2 part 3, or as otherwise prescribed by the Lender;
- (G) the Bank Accounts; the Company shall notify each Account Bank that it has charged and assigned the Bank Accounts and produce that each notified Account Bank acknowledge the assignment. The notice of assignment and related acknowledgement must be substantially in the form set out in schedule 2 part 4, or as otherwise prescribed by the Lender;
- (H) the Book Debts; and
- (l) the Securities.

To the extent that any of the assets set out at (A) - (I) above are not assignable, the assignments which this clause 3.1.2 purports to effect shall operate as an assignment of all of its present and future rights and claims to any proceeds of those assets. The Company undertakes to hold in trust for the Lender such of its right, title and interest in and to such assets and all moneys payable under them which are not effectively subject to any security assignment or charge created by this clause 3.1.2;

3.1.3 Charge on uncalled capital and goodwill

CHARGES in favour of the Lender as a first fixed charge all of its uncalled capital for the time being and all goodwill (including all brand names not otherwise subject to a fixed charge or assignment pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture); and

3.1.4 Floating chattel mortgage

CHARGES, ASSIGNS and agrees to assign to the Lender by way of first ranking floating chattel mortgage, all Agricultural Stock and all plant, machinery, equipment, goods and chattels now or hereafter belonging to the Company and which are used in or for the production, manufacture, processing, preparation for sale or marketing of any agricultural or fishery produce together with all and any machines, equipment, goods, components, parts or other items whatsoever from time to time installed therein or used in replacement or by way of substitution for all or any part thereof, together with the full benefit of the insurances on the same with the payment, performance and discharge of the Secured Obligations and the provisions set out in Schedule 5 shall apply to such charge.

3.1.5 Floating charge

CHARGES in favour of the Lender by way of a first floating charge:

- (A) all of its other present and future property, assets and undertaking; and
- (B) the property, assets and undertaking referred to in clause 3.1, to the extent that the fixed charges and assignments set out in this Mortgage Debenture may, notwithstanding the Intention of the parties as evidenced in this Mortgage Debenture, be ineffective.

3.2 Continuing security

The Company acknowledges that:

- 3.2.1 the Security will remain in full force and effect as a continuing security notwithstanding any settlement of account or other matter or thing and shall cover any sums of money which shall for the time being constitute the balance due from the Company to the Lender whether as principal, debtor or as surety. Without prejudice to the generality of the above, this Mortgage Debenture shall not be considered satisfied by any Intermediate repayment or satisfaction of all or any of the Secured Obligations and shall continue in full force and effect until final repayment in full and total satisfaction of the Secured Obligations;
- 3.2.2 if upon such final repayment there exists any right on the part of the Company or any other person to draw funds or otherwise which, if exercised, would or might cause the Company to become actually or contingently liable to the Lender whether as principal debtor or as surety for another person then the Lender may (in its absolute discretion) retain this Mortgage Debenture and all rights remedies and powers conferred

by it and the Secured Assets for so long as it deems necessary to secure the discharge of such actual or contingent liability;

- 3.2.3 if any demand is made by the Lender pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture, the Secured Obligations shall immediately upon the amount thereof being ascertained become due and shall be paid and discharged to the Lender in accordance with this Mortgage Debenture;
- 3.2.4 the rule in Clayton's Case shall not apply to:
 - · any payments made by the Company to the Lender; or
 - any facilities afforded or advances made by the Lender to the Company;
- 3.2.5 the Lender may, in its absolute discretion from time to time, give time for the payment of any bill or bills of exchange, promissory note or other security or securities which:
 - may have been discounted for and received on account for the Company; or
 - on which the Company shall or may be liable to drawer or endorser or otherwise

without in any way releasing the Company or affecting the Security;

- 3.2.6 the Lender may at any time (both before and after any demand is made pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture and without prior notice) set off any liability of the Company to the Lender (whether or not then due and payable) against any credit balance in any account of the Company with any office of the Lender (whether current or otherwise or subject to notice or not). The Lender may retain the whole or any part of such credit balance to meet the liability of the Company to the Lender. This is in addition and without prejudice to any other right of set-off or other right to which the Lender may at any time be entitled (whether by agreement, operation of law or otherwise); and
- 3.2.7 If at any time the Lender receives, or is deemed to be affected by notice (actual or constructive) that the Company has created any subsequent encumbrance on the Secured Assets or if for any reason this Mortgage Debenture ceases to be a continuing security, the Lender may open one or more new accounts with or continue any existing account(s) with the Company but in either case the liability of the Company in respect of the Secured Obligations at the date of such cessation or at the time when the Lender received or was deemed to receive notice (as the case may be) shall remain regardless of any payments in or out of any such account. This is without prejudice and subject to every other provision of this Mortgage Debenture.

3.3 Additional security

- 3.3.1 The Company hereby acknowledges that this Mortgage Debenture is in addition to and in no way prejudices or affects:
 - (A) any other security which the Lender may from time to time hold for or in respect of the Secured Obligations;

- (B) any lien to which the Lender may be otherwise entitled; or
- (C) the liability of any person not party to this Mortgage Debenture for all or any part of the Secured Obligations.
- 3.3.2 The Lender shall have full power at its absolute discretion to give time for payment to or make any other arrangement with any such person without prejudice to the liability of the Company under this Mortgage Debenture.

3.4 Proviso for redemption

- 3.4.1 If all of the Secured Obligations have been paid and discharged, the Lender shall at the request and cost of the Company execute such documents as may be necessary to release the Security. Any request by the Company that the Security be released shall constitute a waiver of any entitlement by the Company to draw any further sums pursuant to the Finance Documents.
- 3.4.2 Any release by the Lender of the Security shall be conditional upon no security disposition or payment to the Lender by the Company or any other person being avoided or set aside or ordered to be refunded or reduced pursuant to any provisions or enactments relating to bankruptcy, liquidation or insolvency.
- 3.4.3 The Lender shall be entitled to retain this Security for so long as it deems necessary after the payment, discharge or satisfaction of the Secured Obligations to provide the Lender with security against any such avoidance, setting aside or order for refund or reduction.
- 3.4.4 The Lender may enforce the Security as if such release, discharge or settlement had not occurred.

3.5 Ranking of security

The Security shall:

- 3.5.1 as regards the mortgages and charges, be first fixed mortgages and charges;
- 8.5.2 as regards the assignments, be first ranking assignments; and
- 3.5.3 as regards the floating charge, be a first floating charge.

4 NEGATIVE PLEDGE

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

4.1 Other security

not create or permit to subsist any Encumbrance or other security interest over all or any part of the Secured Assets, other than in favour of the Lender;

4.2 No disposals

not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, sell, transfer, assign, licence, part with possession of or otherwise dispose of in any manner all or any part of, except, in the ordinary course of its business, the Secured Assets; and

4.3 No third party interests

not create or grant (or purport to create or grant) any interest in the Secured Assets in favour of a third party,

except as permitted by the Finance Documents.

5 FURTHER ASSURANCE

- The Company shall, from time to time, take whatever action as is necessary or advisable in connection with the Security, or as the Lender may require for:
 - 5.1.1 the purpose of giving the Lender a valid first, fixed and specific mortgage, charge, assignment or floating charge or other security upon;
 - 5.1.2 the better granting, conveying, assigning, transferring, demising or charging to the Lender of; and
 - 5.1.3 conferring upon the Lender such power of sale and other powers as are expressed to be conferred by or pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture over:

all of the Company's property, assets and undertaking, whether owned at the date of this Mortgage Debenture or subsequently acquired.

Without prejudice to the generality of clause 5.1, the Company shall, at the request of the Lender and at its own expense, execute a Land Registry Form 52 (with such modifications as the Lender may require) over all of the Land which is, or is intended to be, charged by this Mortgage Debenture and which is registered or is in the course of being registered in the Land Registry.

The Company will provide all appropriate assistance to the Lender to have the charge duly registered in the Land Registry as a burden on the land affected.

6 GENERAL COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

6.1 Compliance with Finance Documents

comply with the terms of the Finance Documents;

6.2 Notify acquisition of property

- 6.2.1 immediately advise the Lender in writing of any freehold or leasehold lands, hereditaments and premises or related rights which it acquires;
- 6.2.2 execute and perfect any grant, conveyance, assignment, transfer, demise or charge of the same as and by way of a first fixed and specific

mortgage and charge to and in favour of the Lender in a form, manner and content to be specified by the Lender;

6.3 Trade properly

- 6.3.1 carry on and conduct and procure that any Subsidiary of the Company shall carry on and conduct its business in a proper and efficient manner;
- 6.3.2 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, make any substantial alterations to the nature of its business or the business of any Subsidiary of the Company;

6.4 Keep accounts

- 6.4.1 keep proper books of account;
- allow any person appointed by the Lender from time to time to examine the books of account and investigate the Company's affairs;
- 6.4.3 give any persons so appointed any information they require;
- 6.4.4 pay all reasonable costs, charges and expenses of and incidental to any such examination and investigation;

6.5 Not alter constitutional documents

not alter its constitution or any other constitutional documents:

- 6.5.1 in any manner which in the Lender's opinion may prejudice the Lender; and
- 6.5.2 without giving at least seven working days prior notice of the intention to make such alteration together with full particulars of the proposed alteration:

7 REAL PROPERTY COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

7.1 Keep Real Property In repair

- 7.1.1 keep all buildings, plant, machinery and apparatus in, on or about the Real Property in good and substantial repair;
- 7.1.2 permit the Lender (or any person appointed by the Lender) to enter the buildings to view the state and condition of them and of all such plant, machinery and apparatus as previously set out;

7.2 Not alter buildings

7.2.1 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, make, procure or permit additions to or alterations of, or removal or destruction of, any of the buildings, fixed machinery or any structure now or at any time, comprised in or on the Real Property (except to effect necessary repairs or replace them with new or improved models or substitutes);

- 7.2.2 not do, cause or permit to be done anything, which may, in any way, depreciate, jeopardise or otherwise prejudice the value of Real Property; and
- 7.2.3 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, incur any expenditure or liabilities of an exceptional or unusual nature;

7.3 Perform obligations of title

- 7.3.1 comply with all of its obligations and all matters and things necessary or expedient to be done, observed and performed by the Company under or by virtue of every lease, licence, fee farm grant, agreement or other instrument relating to the Real Property ("Title Arrangements") so as to preserve, protect and maintain all the rights of the Company under those Title Arrangements;
- 7.3.2 exercise and enforce from time to time all of its rights and remedies under any Title Arrangement;
- 7.3.3 not permit any default;
 - for which any such Title Arrangement may be terminated; or
 - as a result of which any party to any such Title Arrangement may be relieved of any liability or obligation under it;
- 7.3.4 If and when entitled to do so, renew and preserve any Title Arrangement, so long as it shall have utility or commercial value to the Company;
- 7.3.5 on the expiration or termination of any Title Arrangement, use its best endeavours to obtain a replacement on the most favourable terms available, so long as the Title Arrangement shall have utility or commercial value;

7.4 Not share or lease

- 7.4.1 not grant any lease, tenancy or licence or assign, underlet or part with or share the possession of the Real Property (other than the Lease Agreements entered into on or before the date of this Mortgage Debenture), without the prior written consent of the Lender;
- 7.4.2 without prejudice to the generality of clause 7.4.1, not, without the prior written consent of the Lender:
 - exercise the statutory powers of leasing conferred by section 112 of the Conveyancing Act (other than the Lease Agreements entered into on or before the date of this Mortgage Debenture); or
 - accept or agree to accept surrenders of leases conferred by section 114 of the Conveyancing Act;
- 7.4.3 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, either in the purported exercise of the statutory powers referred to in clause 7.4.2 or otherwise, grant or agree to grant or accept or agree to accept a surrender of any lease, tenancy or licence of the Real Property;

- 7.4.4 not sell, convey, assign or transfer the Real Property, or any interest in it; and
- 7.4.5 not part with possession or occupation of the Real Property;

7.5 Lease Agreements

- 7.5.1 duly and promptly observe and perform all its obligations as landlord or licensor pursuant to each of the Lease Agreements;
- 7.5.2 use all reasonable endeavours to procure the due and prompt performance by the other parties to each of the Lease Agreements of their respective obligations pursuant to the Lease Agreements;
- 7.5.3 deliver to the Lender as soon as possible after completion of any Lease Agreement for retention by the Lender a duly completed and (where necessary) stamped original or counterpart of the relevant Lease Agreement;
- 7.5.4 without prejudice to the generality of clause 7.4, not, without the prior written consent of the Lender:
 - (A) grant or agree to grant any new Lease Agreements; or
 - (B) accept or agree to accept any surrender of any of the Lease Agreements;
- 7.5.5 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, amend or waive or agree to amend or waive any provision of any Lease Agreements;
- 7,5.6 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, grant permission to the tenant or licensee under any of the Lease Agreements to effect any assignment or sub-letting or licensing or sub-licensing of that tenant's or licensee's interest under such Lease Agreement;
- 7.5.7 ensure that all provisions for the review of rent under each of the Lease Agreements are duly and promptly implemented and not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, agree to any review of rent under any Lease Agreement; and
- 7.5.8 Insure against the loss of Rental Income and any service charge from time to time payable, or reasonably estimated to be payable, under the Lease Agreements (taking account of any review of the Rental Income which may become due under the Lease Agreements) following loss or damage to the relevant Real Property, for three years or such longer period as the Lender may, from time to time, reasonably deem to be necessary;

7.6 Comply with Planning Acts

7.6.1 use the Real Property only for purposes for the time being authorised as the permitted use or user under or by virtue of the Planning Acts;

7.6.2 not carry out any development within the meaning of the Planning Acts without first obtaining such permission or approval as may be required under or by virtue of the Planning Acts;

7.7 Notify Planning Notices

- 7.7.1 give full particulars to the Lender of any notice, order or proposal for a notice or order given, issued or made to the Company by a Planning Authority in respect of the Real Property ("Planning Notice"), within seven days after receiving it;
- 7.7.2 take all reasonable or necessary steps without delay to comply with any Planning Notice and at the request of the Lender, make or join with the Lender in making any application, appeal or representations against or in respect of any Planning Notice as the Lender may desire;
- 7.7.3 produce any Planning Notice to the Lender on request;

7.8 Pay rates

- 7.8.1 pay or cause to be paid when due all rents, taxes, rates, assessments, impositions, costs and outgoings whether governmental, municipal or otherwise, imposed upon or payable in respect of the Real Property;
- 7.8.2 pay and discharge or cause to be paid and discharged all debts and obligations to or in respect of persons employed by the Company or which by law may have priority over the Security;

7.9 Procure tenants' compliance with Lease Agreements

- 7.9.1 procure the due performance and observance by every lessee or tenant for the time being of the Real Property of all his obligations under any Lease Agreement;
- 7.9.2 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, release or vary or agree to release or vary any of the terms of any such Lease Agreement or tenancy or exercise any power to determine or extend them;

7.10 Not register registry of deed land in the land registry

- 7.10.1 procure that the Company shall not, without the prior written consent of the Lender register at the Land Registry any of the Real Property the registration of which is currently dealt by Registry of Deed (other than as required to do so under the Registration of Deeds and Title Acts 1964 and 2006);
- 7.10.2 inform the Lender immediately where the Company is required under the Registration of Deeds and Title Acts 1964 and 2006 to register at the Land Registry any of the Real Property the registration of which is currently dealt by the Registry of Deeds; and
- 7.10.3 the costs incurred by the Lender in lodging from time to time a caution against first registration of or dealing with the said land shall be deemed to be costs properly Incurred by it under this Mortgage Debenture and

shall form part of the Secured Obligations and be secured by this Mortgage Debenture.

8 PLANT COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

8.1 Use

- 8.1.1 use, operate, maintain and control all the Plant in a careful and proper manner and in accordance with all licences, agreements, manufacturer's recommendations (as originally drafted or as amended from time to time), legislation, orders, regulations and ordinances relating to the use, operation, maintenance and control of the Plant;
- 8.1.2 neither use nor knowingly permit any such items to be used for any unlawful purpose and ensure that any replacement or substitute parts are in good repair and working order and are free from any lien or other encumbrance and are owned by the Company;

8.2 Location

- 8.2.1 keep all of the Plant at the location specified in schedule 1 part 2 or locations (if any) from time to time approved in writing by the Lender;
- 8.2.2 not remove any such item or items from its location, without the prior written consent of the Lender, except for the purpose of maintenance and repair;

8.3 Repair and condition

- 8.3.1 keep all the Plant in good repair and condition and working order;
- 8.3.2 not do or omit to do anything which could reasonably be expected to result in any such item or any part thereof being confiscated, selzed, requisitioned, taken in execution, impounded or otherwise taken out of the Company's control;

8.4 Walver of rights

if it has not already done so, in the case of any such items located on leasehold premises, obtain evidence in writing from any lessor of any such premises that he waives absolutely all and any rights he may have now or at any time in the future over any such items;

8.5 Notice of charge

if so requested by the Lender, place and maintain on each item of the Plant, in a conspicuous place, an identification plaque as appears below and not conceal, after or remove such plaque or permit it to be concealed altered or removed:

"NOTICE OF CHARGE

This machine and additions and ancillary equipment are subject to a first fixed charge in favour of TRIODOS BANK NV".

9 LICENCES COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

9.1 Payment of outgoings

- 9.1.1 pay and discharge all outgoings necessary to maintain and preserve valid and in force all of the Licences;
- 9.1.2 without formal demand:
 - (A) renew all of the Licences as and when any of them become renewable; and
 - (B) pay all costs and expenses and take all action necessary to obtain such renewal;

9.2 Deposit Licences

- 9,2.1 deposit with the Lender and permit the Lender to retain as part of the Security:
 - (A) all of the Licences (immediately on the execution of this Mortgage Debenture (if requested)); and
 - (B) the renewal of any Licence (immediately on each renewal);
- 9.2.2 the Lender will at the request of the Company and on such terms as the Lender will determine, produce the Licence as necessary for the purpose of any requirement of legislation, statutory provision, order or regulation relating to the Licence;

9.3 Further assurance

at all times and at its own expense, take whatever action which may be required for transferring and vesting any of the Licences to the Lender (or any nominee of the Lender);

9.4 Protection of the Licences

- 9.4.1 take all necessary action to prevent:
 - (A): any of the Licences from becoming void or voidable;
 - (B) the curtailing, forfeiture, suspension or destruction of any Licence;
 - (C) the withholding of the renewal of any Licence;
 - (D) the business or goodwill of the company from becoming prejudicially affected; or
 - (E) any liability of the Company, for the payment of a penalty in respect of the Real Property or Licence, which may disqualify

the Company from receiving or holding any Licence for any period;

- 9.4.2 such action includes, but is not limited to:
 - (A) conducting the business carried on upon the Real Property in a lawful, orderly and proper manner; and
 - (B) not at any time committing or permitting to be committed any offence against, or refusing to comply with, any legislation, statutory provision, order or regulation applicable to the Real Property or the Licence.

10 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

10.1 Register security

At its own cost, apply for, and take all action necessary to enable, the registration or recording of the security created pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture on the trade mark, patent, registered design or copyright register (as the case may be) of any country where the Company owns, or has made an application for, an intellectual Property registration;

10.2 Not join the lender in proceedings

- 10.2.1 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, use the Lender's name or join the Lender into any proceedings relating to any infringement and/or any other unauthorised use of the Intellectual Property;
- 10.2.2 indemnify the Lender against all costs, charges and expenses arising from or incurred by the Lender in connection with proceedings brought against the Lender or to which the Lender may be joined relating to either:
 - (A) infringement of, or any unauthorised use of, any of the Intellectual Property, or
 - (B) infringement or other breach of any third party's rights by use of any of the Intellectual Property;

10.3 Not allow to lapse

not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, do or omit anything to be done which might:

- 10.3.1 cause any Intellectual Property, which currently is or becomes a registered right to lapse or expire (whether by non-payment of renewal fees, registration fees or lack of any other action required to maintain the registrations or applications in full force and effect);
- 10.3.2 enable or assist a third party to apply for or obtain a revocation of any of the registered Intellectual Property; or

10.3.3 diminish in any way the rights afforded by the present or future Intellectual Property registrations or any present or future unregistered Intellectual Property;

10.4 Protect the value of the Intellectual Property

- 10.4.1 not use or allow to be used any Intellectual Property in any way which might put it at risk of being devalued in any way;
- 10.4.2 at its own cost, promptly prosecute and make all such applications to register Intellectual Property as may be reasonably necessary to protect its value;

10.5 Maintain records

- 10.5.1 create and maintain at its own cost a comprehensive, detailed and up to date record of all intellectual Property, including (but not limited to) any applications for registered Intellectual Property by the Company, detailing any agents engaged, any official correspondence or notices received, and any other documents and information relating to the ownership of the Intellectual Property;
- 10.5.2 at its own cost, provide a copy of the record and of all registration certificates to the Lender immediately on written request;

10.6 Infringements

- 10.6.1 At its own cost, use its best endeavours to detect any infringement and/or unauthorised use, suspected infringement and/or unauthorised use, threatened infringement and/or unauthorised use or challenge or suspected challenge to the validity of any of the Intellectual Property;
- 10.6.2 give the Lender all information in its possession and/or power with regard to the Intellectual Property, immediately on becoming aware of any of the above;
- 10.6.3 immediately, following a written request from the Lender, at the Company's own cost:
 - (A) defend any and all proceedings which may be commenced by any third party and which the Lender considers necessary to protect and/or maintain the Intellectual Property or any of them; and/or
 - (B) commence diligently and prosecute any and all proceedings which the Lender considers necessary to prevent any infringement and/or unauthorised use or, as applicable, continued infringement and/or unauthorised use of any of the intellectual Property and/or to seek damages in respect of such infringement and/or unauthorised use,
- 10.6.4 take and/or defend all such proceedings, as the case may be, in its own name, (save where the Lender opts at its absolute discretion to take and/or defend such proceedings in the name of the Company and at the Company's expense);

10.6.5 agree that the Lender has the absolute right and power, at its sole discretion, to compromise, settle or discontinue any litigation or threatened litigation relating to the Intellectual Property and to apply any sum or sums received or preserved as the result of any such proceedings towards the discharge wholly or in part of the Secured Liabilities. This is without prejudice to the previous requirements of this clause;

10.7 Not grant user agreements or licences

not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, grant any exclusive registered user agreement or exclusive licence, in relation to all or any part of the Intellectual Property;

10.8 Maintain validity

- 10.8.1 without limiting or affecting clause 10.6, at its own cost, take all action as may be necessary to ensure that the Intellectual Property is valid and subsisting and remains vested in the Company;
- 10.8.2 without limiting or affecting clause 10.6, at its own cost, use its best endeavours to maintain, safeguard, protect and enforce such intellectual Property;
- 10.8.3 at its own cost, promptly take all action as may be necessary to restore to the Company any or all Intellectual Property that at any time expires or becomes void or invalid;
- 10.8.4 pay all necessary fees, surcharges and other costs charges and expenses for the above purposes before they become due;

11 AGREEMENTS COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

11.1 No amendment or waiver

- 11.1.1 not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, amend or waive any term of any of the Agreements, which would have the effect of:
 - (A) terminating any of the Agreements; or
 - releasing any other party under any of the Agreements from its obligations under any of the Agreements;

11.2 Performance of the Agreements

- 11.2.1 duly perform its obligations under each of the Agreements and notify the Lender of any default by the Company (or any other party under any of the Agreements);
- 11.2.2 not take any action which would reduce or impede recoveries in respect of any assigned asset;

11.3 Notices

provide to the Lender, as soon as practicable upon receipt, copies of all notices received from time to time from any other party under any of the Agreements;

11.4 Deposit Agreements

deposit the original Agreements with the Lender and permit the Lender to retain the Agreements as part of the Security;

11.5 Collect amounts receivable under the Agreements

promptly collect all amounts receivable under each of the Agreements;

11.6 The Company's obligations

- 11.6.1 notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Mortgage Debenture:
 - (A) remain liable and perform all of its duties and obligations under each of the Agreements, to the same extent as if this Mortgage Debenture had not been executed;
 - (B) agree that the exercise by the Lender of any of the rights under this Mortgage Debenture shall not release the Company from any of its duties or obligations under any of the Agreements; and
 - (C) agree that the Lender shall not, by reason of this Mortgage Debenture:
 - (f) have any obligation or liability under any of the Agreements;
 - (2) be obliged to perform any of the obligations or duties of the Company under any of the Agreements;
 - (3) be obliged to take any action to collect or enforce any of the Agreements.

12 INSURANCES COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall maintain all insurances required in respect of the Secured Assets under General Condition 13.11 of the Triodos Bank term loan agreement general conditions (England and Wales) accompanying each of the Facility Letters. Additionally, the Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

12.1 Insurances

- 12.1.1 Insure and keep insured or cause to be insured and kept insured;
 - (A) all buildings, structures, fixed plant and machinery on or in any of the Secured Assets (including the Plant and the Real Property) of a kind which is commonly insured by persons

owning and operating similar property against loss or damage by:

- (1) fire;
- (2) flood;
- (3) explosion;
- (4) impact by aircraft or articles dropped from aircraft;
- (5) riot;
- (6) civil commotion; and
- other insurable risks which are commonly insured against, from time to time, by persons owning and operating similar property;

in an amount equal to the full reinstatement costs, allowing for inflation to likely date of reinstatement;

- (B) the Company against loss from liability imposed by law as owners, employers or occupiers of the Secured Assets (including the Plant and the Real Property) for damages on account of injuries suffered by any person while upon such property or the approaches, walks, roads or other ways immediately adjacent to such property in such amount as will reasonably protect it against loss; and
- (C) effect and maintain to the satisfaction of the Lender such other insurances normally maintained by persons carrying on the same class of business as that carried on by the Company and otherwise as the Lender shall reasonably require;
- ensure that all policies in relation to the Secured Assets contain clauses whereby the insurer agrees that the policies will not be cancelled or terminated and will not expire without 30 days' notice in writing to the Lender or similar provisions to this effect from time to time available from insurers;
- 12.1.3 if any Insurances contain an average clause, maintain at all times sufficient insurance to meet the requirements of such average clause so as to permit a full recovery in the case of loss. Any provisions for excess amounts under the insurances must be approved by the Lender (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld);

12.2 Insurances of hired and leased assets

- procure that it is indemnified by any third parties to whom the Company's assets on or in any of the Secured Assets may be leased or hired in the ordinary course of business;
- 12.2.2 insure and keep insured, or cause to be insured and kept insured, the Company against any loss or liability as may be imposed by law as

owner lessor or hirer of such leased or hired assets. Such Insurance must be in an amount that will reasonably protect the Company against loss;

12.3 Insurers

effect or procure such Insurance in or with such insurance company or companies or underwriters as it may select and the Lender may approve, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld;

12.4 Pay premiums

- duly and promptly pay or cause to be paid all premiums and other sums of money payable for maintaining any such insurance;
- 12.4.2 cause the insurance monies under all Insurances covering the Secured Assets to be made payable to the Lender or otherwise deal with such Insurances In such a manner as to enable the insurance monies and all assets to be collected by the Lender;

12.5 Notice of cover

12.5.1 procure that:

- (A) a note of the Lender's interest is endorsed upon all Insurances covering the Secured Assets which shall at any time during the subsistence of the Security be effected, maintained or held by the Company or any person on its behalf; and
- (B) all Insurances covering the Secured Assets contain, clauses under which the insurer undertakes that the policies will not be cancelled or terminated and will not expire without giving twenty-eight days' notice in writing to the Lender, or provisions to this effect, to the extent from time to time available from insurers;

12.6 Deliver copy policies

- 12.6.1 deliver to the Lender on demand, policies or cover notes or other evidence acceptable to the Lender of the Insurances required to be maintained under this Mortgage Debenture;
- on or prior to the expiry of any Insurance, exhibit or deliver to the Lender a renewal receipt, cover note or new policy (or a certified copy of such renewal receipt, cover note or new policy) replacing such expiring Insurance or otherwise satisfy the Lender that such insurance is being renewed:

12.7 Application of insurance proceeds

12.7.1 procure that all monies payable under such Insurances and representing proceeds paid under any Insurances as a result of actual damage to or destruction of the Secured Assets are paid to the Lender and the Company agrees that:

- (A) such monies may be applied by the Lender in the payment of the indebtedness secured under this Mortgage Debenture, in the event that the Security shall then be enforceable or becomes enforceable while such monies are still in the hands of the Lender;
- (B) such monies may be applied by the Company on and subject to such reasonable terms and conditions as the Lender may impose to meet the cost of repairing, reconstructing or replacing the property damaged or destroyed; and
- (C) the balance, if any, shall be paid to the Company;

12.8 Execute necessary documents

execute all such documents as are necessary to procure the payment of such proceeds to the Lender.

13 LIFE POLICIES COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

13.1 Payment of premiums

promptly pay all premiums required for keeping each of the Life Policies in full force and effect and on demand produce the receipt for the payment of every such premium to the Lender;

13.2 Maintain Life Policies

not do any act or commit any default by which any of the Life Policies may become void or voidable or subject to an increased premium or by which the Lender may be hindered from receiving all monies payable under the Life Policies;

13.3 Renew or replace Life Policies

- if any of the Life Policies shall become void or voidable, immediately at its own cost effect a new Life Policy on such terms as the Lender may require, in a sum not less than (and having a surrender value not less than) the sum which was assured by the previous Life Policy, including any bonus or bonuses which may have been declared;
- 13.3.2 agree that a new or substituted Life Policy or policies shall be subject to this Mortgage Debenture and all the covenants and provisions of this Mortgage Debenture shall apply to it or them.

14 BOOK DEBTS COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

14.1 Collection of Book Debts

promptly collect all Book Debts and, until payment into the Designated Account (as provided for in clause 14.2), receive and hold the proceeds of collection on trust for the Lender;

14.2 Payment into Designated Account

immediately pay all proceeds of collection of Book Debts into the Designated Account (or such other account acceptable to the Lender (and notified to the Company) for the purpose of receiving the Book Debts). The Lender may designate different accounts for different monles categorised as Book Debts;

14.3 Negative pledge

- 14.3.1 without prejudice to generality of and in addition to clause 4 (*Negative Pledge*), neither:
 - (A) create or have outstanding any mortgage, charge, lien, pledge or other security interest over all or any part of the Book Debts; nor
 - (B) sell, factor, discount, transfer, assign, lend or otherwise dispose of all or any part of any of the Book Debts;

14.4 Information

if called upon to do so by the Lender, immediately deliver to the Lender such documents relating to such of the Book Debts as the Lender may designate (either generally or specifically);

14.5 Further assurance

if called upon to do so by the Lender, immediately execute and deliver to the Lender (In such form as the Lender may reasonably require) a legal assignment of all the Company's right, title and interest in and to such of the Book Debts as the Lender may designate (either generally or specifically);

14.6 Section 1001 of the Taxes Consolidation Act 1997

- 14.6.1 immediately remit from time to time any "relevant amount" as defined in section 1001 of the Taxes Consolidation Act 1997 on or before the date payment is due;
- 14.6.2 if requested by the Lender, provide statements to the Lender on the last working day of every month in each year setting out the relevant amount due at that date.

15 SECURITIES COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

15.1 Deposit certificates and blank transfers

- 15.1.1 in respect of Securities which are certificated units of a security, immediately deposit with the Lender:
 - (A) all stock/share certificates and documents of title relating to the Securities;
 - (B) share transfer forms in relation to the Securities duly executed (but undated and with the transferee details left blank);
 - (C) a duly executed dividend/coupon payment mandate in relation to the Securities substantially in the form set out in schedule 4 part 1;
 - (D) a duly executed irrevocable voting proxy in relation to the Securities substantially in the form set out in schedule 4 part 2;
 - (E) executed but undated letters of resignation and release from each of the directors, alternate directors and secretary of the company whose Securities are charged who are appointed by the Company substantially in the form set out in schedule 4 part 3;
 - (F) signed letter/s of authority in relation to items (A) (E) above substantially in the form set out in schedule 4 part 4 and part 5; and
 - (G) such other documents as the Lender may from time to time require for:
 - perfecting its title to the Securities (duly executed by or signed on behalf of the registered holder);
 - (2) vesting or enabling it to vest the Securities in itself or its nominees or in any purchasers so that the Lender may at any time without notice present same for registration;
- in respect of any Securities which are uncertificated units of a security, promptly upon being requested to do so by the Lender:
 - (A) give or procure the giving of all instructions necessary to effect a transfer of title to such Securities into an account in the name of the Lender (or its nominee(s)); and
 - (B) cause the Operator to register on the relevant register of securities the transfer of such title.
- 15.1.3 For the purposes of clause 15 the definitions of "certificated unit of a security", "instruction", "Operator", "relevant system" and "uncertificated unit of a security" in the Companies Act 1990 (Uncertificated Securities) Regulations 1996 mean the same in this Mortgage Debenture;

15.2 Registration

15.2.1 authorise the Lender:

- (A) to arrange for any of the Securities to be registered in the name of the Lender or a nominee of the Lender (if required by the Lender to perfect the Lender's Security); and
- (B) (under its power of realisation) to transfer or cause any of the Securities to be transferred to and registered in the name of any purchaser or transferee;

15.3 Further assurance

shall from time to time on the request of the Lender execute and sign all transfers, powers of attorney and other documents and give such instructions and directions as the Lender may require for perfecting its title to any of the Securities or for vesting the Securities in itself or its nominee or in any purchaser or transferee;

15.4 Dividends and voting rights pre-enforcement

- 15.4.1 unless and until an Enforcement Event occurs, be entitled:
 - (A) to receive all dividends, interest and income from the Securities; and
 - (B) to exercise, or to direct the Lender or its nominee to exercise, any voting rights attached to any of the Securities provided they do so in such a way as not to jeopardise the Security;

15.5 Dividends and voting rights post-enforcement

agree that at any time after the occurrence of an Enforcement Event and without any further consent or authority on the part of the Company, the Lender may exercise at its absolute discretion (in the name of the Company or otherwise) in respect of any of the Securities any voting rights and any powers or rights which may be exercised by the person or persons in whose name or names the Securities are registered or who is the holder of them;

15.6 Calls

- pay ail calls or other payments that may become due in respect of any of the Securities and if it fails to do so the Lender may elect to make such payments on behalf of the Company;
- agree that any sums so paid by the Lender shall be repayable by the Company to the Lender on demand together with interest at a rate specified by the Lender from the date of such payment by the Lender and pending such repayment shall form part of the monies secured under this Mortgage Debenture;

15.7 Information

promptly copy to the Lender and comply with all requests for information which is within its knowledge and which are made under the Companies Act or under the constitution or constitutional documents relating to any

of the Securities and if it falls to do so, the Lender may elect to provide such information as it may have on behalf of the Company; and

15.7.2 notify the Lender Immediately upon receipt of any notice Issued under section 768 (1) of the Companies Act in respect of all or any of the Securities or upon becoming aware that any such notice has been issued or that steps have been taken or are about to be taken to obtain an order for the sale of all or any of the Securities under section 772 of the Companies Act:

15.8 Company liable to perform

remain liable to observe and perform all of the other conditions and obligations assumed by it in respect of any of the Securities;

15.9 Lender not required to perform or enquire

- 15.9.1 agree that the Lender shall not be required at any time or times to:
 - (A) perform or fulfil any obligation of the Company in respect of the Securities;
 - (B) make any payment, or make any enquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or the Company; or
 - (C) present or file any claim or take any other action to collect or enforce the payment of any amount to which it may have been or to which it may be entitled under this Mortgage Debenture.

16 ENVIRONMENTAL COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

16.1 Comply with Environmental Law

- 16.1.1 obtain, maintain and comply with all necessary Environmental Permits in relation to the Secured Assets and comply with all Environmental Law; and
- 16.1.2 promptly upon becoming aware, notify the Agent of:
 - (A) any Environmental Claim current or to its knowledge threatened;
 - (B) any circumstances likely to result in an Environmental Claim; or
 - (C) any suspension, revocation or notification of any Environmental Permit.

17 TITLE DOCUMENTATION COVENANTS

The Company hereby covenants with the Lender that until the expiry of the Security Period, the Company shall:

17.1 Deposit deeds and title documentation

deposit with the Lender and permit the Lender to retain, as part of the Security, all deeds and documentation of title in relation to the Secured Assets. This is without prejudice to any other requirement of this Mortgage Debenture;

17.2 Additional Land

immediately inform the Lender upon acquiring any additional freehold, leasehold or other interest in any Lands, hereditaments and premises and deposit with the Lender and permit the Lender to retain as part of the Security all deeds and documentation of title in relation to such interests.

18 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- The Company represents and warrants to the Lender that the statements in this clause 18 are true and correct in all respects. The Company hereby covenants with the Lender to indemnify and keep the Lender indemnified from and against any losses, costs, expenses, claims, proceedings, actions and demands arising out of or as a result of any breach of or inaccuracy in any of the statements in this clause 18.
- The Company hereby acknowledges that the Lender is entering into this Mortgage Debenture in reliance on each of the representations and warranties contained in this clause 18 and that it has made the representations and warranties to the Lender with the intention of inducing the Lender to enter into this Mortgage Debenture.
- 18.3 The Company hereby represents and warrants that:

18.3.1 Background is true

the statements set out in the background to this Mortgage Debenture are true and correct;

18.3.2 Ownership

the Company is and will at all times during the subsistence of the Security be the sole legal and beneficial owner of the Secured Assets;

18.3.3 Duly organised

the Company is a corporation which is duly organised and validly existing under the laws of Scotland;

18.3.4 Company has the power to deliver security

the Company has all the requisite power and authority to execute and deliver this Mortgage Debenture and to perform its obligations under this Mortgage Debenture. In addition, the Company is not subject to any covenant or trust which is restrictive of its powers under its constitutional documents or which limits or postpones its powers to purchase, borrow or to mortgage, charge or assign its property, assets and undertaking, including (but not limited to) the Secured Assets;

18.3.5 Delivery authorised

the execution and delivery of this Mortgage Debenture and the performance by the Company of its obligations under this Mortgage Debenture has been duly authorised by the appropriate corporate action on the part of the Company and does not cause the Company to be in breach of any agreement or undertaking to which it is subject;

18.3.6 All consents obtained

all licences, consents, registrations or approvals (governmental or otherwise) necessary in connection with the execution, delivery, performance or enforceability of this Mortgage Debenture have been obtained or effected and are in full force and effect;

18.3.7 No litigation

the Company is not engaged in or about to initiate any litigation of any material importance nor, to the best of the Company's knowledge, information and belief (reasonable enquiries having been made), is any such litigation pending or threatened against the Company;

18.3.8 No defaults

the Company is not in default in the payment, performance, observance or fulfilment of any obligations, covenants or conditions contained in any contract or other instrument of any kind to which the Company is a party unless the existence of such default has been waived and has continued to be walved;

18.3.9 No misrepresentation

no representation or warranty by the Company in any of the Finance Documents, or any other statement or information furnished to the Lender by the Company, contains or will contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omits or will omit to state a material fact necessary to ensure the statements contained in each of the Finance Documents or otherwise are not misleading;

18.3.10 Full disclosure

the Company has at all times kept and will at all times keep the Lender aware of all material facts or circumstances relative to its business or affairs, or those of its Affiliates which:

- on the basis of the utmost good faith should be disclosed to the lender.
- could render any information given by or on behalf of the Company to the Lender or the Company's advisers during negotiations leading to the Finance Documents untrue or misleading;
- might if disclosed, affect the decision of a person offering to afford credit to the Company;

18,3.11 Valid obligations

each of the Finance Documents constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, which are enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms; and

18.3.12 The Securities

without prejudice to the generality of clause 18.3.2:

- the Securities that the Company owns are and will be fully paid and the Company is and will be the sole legal and beneficial owner of them, free from any lien, charge, equity or Encumbrance (other than this Mortgage Debenture); and
- the Company will not take or permit the taking of any action whereby the rights attaching to any of the Securities are altered.
- The representations, warranties and undertakings in this Mortgage Debenture are deemed to be repeated by the Company on each day of the Security Period by reference to the facts and circumstances then existing.

19 ENFORCEMENT EVENTS AND DEMANDS FOR PAYMENT

19.1 Enforcement

- 19.1.1 On or at any time after the occurrence of an Enforcement Event:
 - (A) the Lender shall cease to be under any further commitment to the Company;
 - (B) any of the Secured Obligations not already payable on demand shall immediately become due and payable on demand;
 - (C) the Company shall provide immediate cash cover for all of its contingent liabilities to the Lender;
 - (D) the Security shall become enforceable;
 - (E) all powers conferred on the Lender under this Mortgage Debenture and pursuant to any legislation, order or regulation (including (but not limited to) the rights and powers of a mortgagee under the Conveyancing Act, as varied or extended by this Mortgage Debenture) shall become exercisable by the Lender; and
 - (F) all rights of the Company to deal for any purpose with the Secured Assets shall cease immediately.
- 19.1.2 This clause 19.1 will apply whatever the reason for the Enforcement Event and whether it shall be voluntary or involuntary or be effected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or governmental body.

19.1.3 The exercise by the Lender of the powers and rights conferred on the Lender by virtue of Chapter 3 of Part 10 of the Conveyancing Act (or otherwise under the Conveyancing Act) shall be exercisable by the Lender without the restrictions on its exercise imposed by section 96(1)(c) of the Conveyancing Act.

19.2 Lender's right of possession and power of sale

- 19.2.1 At any time after the Security has become enforceable, the Lender may, without further notice or demand;
 - (A) enter into possession of the Secured Assets and the restrictions on taking possession contained in section 97 or section 98 of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply. The rights of the Lender under this clause 19.2 are without prejudice to and in addition to any right of possession (express or implied) to which it is at any time otherwise entitled (whether by virtue of this Mortgage Debenture, operation of law, contract or otherwise); and
 - (B) exercise the power of sale contained in section 100(1) of the Conveyancing Act and the restrictions contained in section 99(1) and section 100 of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.

19.3 Notification

The Company covenants to immediately notify the Lender in writing upon the occurrence of any Enforcement Event or any other event which with the lapse of time, giving of notice or determination of materiality (or any combination of the above) will or may constitute such an event.

19.4 Protection of purchasers

Nothing in this Mortgage Debenture shall affect the provisions of the Conveyancing Act for the protection of purchasers and all of the protections to purchasers contained in sections 104, 105, 106 and 108(5) of the Conveyancing Act shall apply to any person purchasing from or dealing with the Lender or any Receiver.

19.5 Demand for payment

- 19.5.1 The demand referred to in this Mortgage Debenture shall mean a demand for payment of the Secured Obligations made by any duly authorised officer or employee of the Lender upon the Company by notice in writing in accordance with clause 22 (*Notices*).
- 19.5.2 A demand in the case of money due and owing on current account may be made at any time.
- 19.5.3 A demand in other cases may be made when or at any time after the Lender becomes entitled to call for payment of the monies.
- 19.5.4 Separate demands may be made in respect of separate accounts at different times.

19.6 Certificates

A certificate in writing of any duly authorised officer or employee of the Lender stating:

- 19,6.1 the current rate of interest applicable to the Secured Obligations, and/or
- 19.6.2 the amount of Secured Obligations at any particular time due and payable by the Company;

shall be binding on the Company and as respects the Company conclusive (save in the case of manifest error), without the necessity of proof of the signature of such person, or that he holds the office described in such certificate.

19.7 Payments

- 19.7.1 All sums payable by the Company under this Mortgage Debenture shall be paid without any set-off, counterclaim, withholding or deduction, unless required by law.
- 19.7.2 if the Company is required by law to make any withholding or deduction from any amount payable then it shall ensure that such deduction or withholding will not exceed the minimum legal liability and it will, simultaneously with making the relevant payment under this Mortgage Debenture, pay to the Lender such additional amount as will result in the receipt by the Lender of the full amount which the Lender would have otherwise received had no withholding or deduction been required to be made.
- 19.7.3 The Company will promptly supply the Lender with evidence satisfactory to the Lender that the Company has accounted to the relevant authority for the sum so withheld or deducted.

19.8 Statute of Limitations

Neither the Statute of Limitations Act 1957 nor any other prescriptive legislation shall commence to run in favour of the Company until demand for payment as mentioned in this Mortgage Debenture shall have been made upon the Company under this Mortgage Debenture.

19.9 Conversion of the floating charge

- The Lender may, in its absolute discretion, at any time and from time to time by notice to the Company, convert and crystallise the floating charge created pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture into a fixed charge as regards the Secured Assets specified (whether generally or specifically) in that notice.
- 19.9.2 The floating charge created pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture shall (in addition to the circumstances in which this will occur under general law) automatically convert and crystallise, without notice, into a fixed charge over all of the Secured Assets not otherwise effectively subject to a fixed charge under this Mortgage Debenture immediately before the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (A) the Company creates, or attempts to create, any Encumbrance (other than the Security) over any of the Secured Assets (whether generally or specifically), without the prior written consent of the Lender;
- (B) the Company ceases to carry on its business or ceases to be a going concern;
- (C) any person levies or attempts to levy any distress, attachment, execution or other similar or analogous legal process against any of the Secured Assets;
- (D) a petition is presented to place the Company under the protection of the court or to have an examiner, or interim examiner, appointed to the Company or to a related company (or any analogous process); or
- (E) if an Enforcement Event occurs.
- 19.9.3 Upon the conversion and crystallisation of the floating charge created pursuant to this Mortgage Debenture, whether automatically or with notice or otherwise, the Lender and the Company hereby agree that:
 - (A) such conversion and crystallisation shall be irrevocable and the resultant fixed charge over such Secured Assets shall not be capable of de-crystallising (unless the Lender determines otherwise at any time in its absolute discretion) but shall have full force and effect in law and in equity as if this Mortgage Debenture had initially subjected such Secured Assets to a fixed charge;
 - (B) the Company shall immediately cease to be entitled to deal with such Secured Assets, whether pursuant to clause 4 (Negative Pledge) or otherwise;
 - (C) in addition to any other restrictive covenants which already apply to such Secured Assets under clause 6 (*Protection of the Secured Assets*), the Company shall not be entitled to:
 - (1) create or permit to subsist any Encumbrance or other security interest over such Secured Assets;
 - (2) sell, transfer, assign, licence, part with possession of or otherwise dispose of in any manner all or any part of such Secured Assets; and
 - (3) create or grant (or purport to create or grant) any interest in such Secured Assets in favour of any third party.
 - (D) Nothing in this clause 19.9 shall prejudice or affect any other event which may cause the floating charge created by this Mortgage Debenture to crystallise over the Secured Assets.

19.10 Financial collateral

- 19.10.1 To the extent that any of the Secured Assets constitutes "financial collateral" and this Mortgage Debenture and the obligations of the Company under this Mortgage Debenture constitute a "security financial collateral arrangement" (in each case as defined in the Regulations, the Lender shall have the right, at any time after the Security has become enforceable, to appropriate all or any part of such financial collateral in or towards discharge of the Secured Obligations.
- 19.10.2 the parties agree that the value of such financial collateral shall be:
 - (A) (in the case of cash) the amount standing to the credit of each Bank Account, together with any accrued but unpaid interest, at the time the right of appropriation is exercised; and
 - (B) (in the case of Securities) the market price of such Securities determined by the Lender by reference to a public index or by such other process as the Lender may select, including independent valuation.
- 19.10.3 In each case, the parties agree that the manner of valuation provided for in this clause 19.10 shall constitute a commercially reasonable manner of valuation for the purposes of the Regulations.

19.11 Consolidation of mortgages

The Lender reserves the right to consolidate mortgages without restriction. The restrictions on the right of consolidating mortgages contained in section 92 of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.

19.12 Court order of sale

The Company shall not take any action under section 94 of the Conveyancing Act in respect of the Secured Assets, this Mortgage Debenture or the Secured Obligations coveranted to be paid or discharged under this Mortgage Debenture.

19.13 Obligations of selling

The notification requirement contained in section 103(2) of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.

19.14 Power of leasing

In accordance with section 112(3)(c) of the Conveyancing Act, the Company consents to the Lender while in possession, or any Receiver, leasing all or any part of the Secured Assets, including any part of the Secured Assets comprising Land.

20 ENFORCEMENT OF SECURITY, RECEIVERS

20.1 Appointment of Receiver

At any time after the Secured Obligations become due, the Lender may from time to time by writing under the hand of a duly authorised officer of the Lender or under the common seal of the Lender:

- (A) appoint any person or persons to be a Receiver of the Company or the Secured Assets;
- (B) remove any Receiver so appointed; and
- (C) reappoint the same Receiver or appoint another in his stead;
- 20.1.2 The power to appoint a Receiver shall be exercisable by the Lender without the restrictions on its exercise imposed by section 108(1) of the Conveyancing Act.

20.2 Receiver agent of the Company

Any Receiver so appointed shall be deemed to be the agent of the Company for all purposes in connection with his powers and duties under this Mortgage Debenture save so far as he shall be specifically authorised to engage the responsibility of the Lender or shall expressly undertake personal liability, which he shall not be deemed to do by entering Into any contract in which he is described as Receiver. The Company shall be solely responsible for all acts and defaults of the Receiver as agent of the Company and for such remuneration of the Receiver as the Lender shall consider reasonable.

20.3 Remuneration of Receiver

- 20.3.1 The Lender may from time to time fix the remuneration, if any, of the Receiver and direct the payment of such remuneration out of the Secured Assets. The restrictions on the remuneration of the Receiver contained in section 108(7) of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.
- 20.3.2 The Lender shall not under any circumstances be held liable for the payment of remuneration of the Receiver.

20,4 Powers of Receiver

- -20.4.1 A Receiver shall have and may exercise all powers conferred by the Conveyancing Act (without the restrictions contained in the Conveyancing Act) and all other legislation, orders or regulations in the same way as if the Receiver had been duly appointed under them.
- 20.4.2 In addition to, but without limiting any such powers, a Receiver so appointed shall have power to do the following things either in his own name or in the name of the Company:

(A) Take possession

to take immediate possession of, collect and get in the Secured Assets and for that purpose to take any proceedings in the name of the Company or otherwise as may seem expedient;

(B) Carry on business

to carry on or manage or develop or diversify or concur in carrying on or managing or developing or diversifying the

business of the Company and for that purpose to enter into any contract or arrangement and perform, repudiate, rescind or vary any contract or arrangement to which the Company is party;

(C) Borrow and create security

to borrow or raise money either unsecured or on the security of the Secured Assets (in priority to the Security or otherwise) for any purpose and on such terms and conditions as the Receiver may think fit;

(D) Covenants and guarantees

to enter into bonds, covenants, commitments, guarantees, indemnities and like matters and to make all payments needed to effect, maintain or satisfy them;

(E) Dealing with the Secured Assets

- (1) to exercise all or any of the powers which an absolute owner would have of managing and overseeing the management of the Secured Assets and in particular (but not limited to) to sell, transfer, assign, exchange, hire out, lend, grant leases, tenancies and rights of user, grant renewals and accept surrenders of leases, tenancies, licences or rights of user and otherwise dispose of or realise the Secured Assets (including any fixtures, which may be sold separately from the premises containing them), in such manner and generally on such terms and conditions as he thinks fit;
- (2) any such action or thing may be for any consideration and may be payable by a lump sum or by instalments spread over such period as the Receiver shall think fit; and
- (3) any consideration or part thereof received in a form other than cash shall immediately on receipt be and become charged with the payment of the Secured Obligations as though it had been included in the Security and formed part of the Secured Assets (as the case may be);

(F) Hive off

without prejudice to the generality of clause 20.4.2(E), to do any of the following acts and things:

- (1) to promote or procure the formation of any new corporation;
- to subscribe for or acquire (for cash or otherwise) any investment in or of such new corporation;

- (3) to sell, transfer, assign, hire out and lend, and grant leases, tenancies and rights of user of, the Secured Assets to any such new corporation and accept as consideration (or part consideration) therefor any shares or other security in or of any corporation or allow the payment of the whole or any part of such consideration to remain deferred or outstanding; or
- (4) to sell, transfer, assign, exchange and otherwise dispose of or realise any such shares or other security or deferred consideration or part consideration or any related rights;

(G) Severing Plant

to sever and sell Plant and other fixtures separately from the premises containing them;

(H) Arrangements and compromises

to make any arrangements or compromise which he may think expedient;

(I) Repairs and Insurance

to make and effect any repairs, renewals and improvements of the plant, machinery and effects of the Company which he may think necessary and to maintain or renew all Insurance;

(J) Calls

to make calls (conditionally or unconditionally) on the members of the Company in respect of the uncalled capital with (for that purpose and for the purpose of enforcing payment of any calls so made) the same powers as are conferred by the Company's constitutional documents on its directors in respect of calls authorised to be made by them;

(K) Employees and officers

- (1) to appoint, hire and employ managers, officers, servants, workmen, contractors, agents and advisors of all kinds, on such terms as he may determine; and
- (2) to discharge any such persons and any such persons appointed, hired or employed by the Company;

(L) Entry onto the Secured Assets

(1) to enter upon any part of the Secured Assets from time to time with or without workmen and others for the purpose of making or completing any works of repair, building or development, which the Receiver may think necessary;

- (2) to appoint architects, surveyors, contractors, workmen and agents for such purposes and on such terms as the Receiver may determine; and
- (3) (without prejudice to the power conferred by clause 20.4.2(C)) to borrow from the Lender on the account of the Company all such monies as the Receiver shall require for the above purposes. All monies advanced by the Lender to the Receiver for such purposes shall be secured by this Mortgage Debenture; and

(M) Other powers

- (1) to do all other acts and things:
 - that he may consider desirable or necessary for realising the Secured Assets;
 - that he may consider incidental or conducive to any of the matters, powers or authorities conferred on a Receiver under or by virtue of this Mortgage Debenture; and
 - to exercise all such powers, authorities and things as he would be capable of exercising if he were the absolute beneficial owner of the Secured Assets;
- (2) to the extent permitted by law, and without prejudice to any other right or power conferred on him by this Mortgage Debenture, exercise all or any of the rights and powers conferred on statutory receivers under schedule 1 of the National Asset Management Agency Act 2009 (as if references in it to NAMA were references to the Lender),

The above powers may be exercised by the Receiver without any of the obligations and restrictions imposed by section 99(1) and section 100 of the Conveyancing Act.

20.5 Lender's powers

Any powers, authority, right or discretion conferred by this Mortgage Debenture (either expressly or impliedly) upon any Receiver, may be exercised after the Security has become enforceable by the Lender in relation to the Secured Assets, without first appointing a Receiver of the Secured Assets or notwithstanding the appointment of a Receiver of the Secured Assets.

20.6 Liability of Receiver and Lender in possession

20.6.1 Neither the Lender nor any Receiver shall be liable to account as a mortgagee in possession in respect of any of the Secured Assets or be liable for any loss upon realisation or for any neglect or default of any nature in connection with the Secured Assets, for which a mortgagee in possession might be liable;

- 20.6.2 All costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Lender or any Receiver under this Mortgage Debenture (including the costs of any proceedings to enforce the Security) shall be:
 - (A) paid by the Company on a solicitor and own client basis;
 - (B) be deemed to be costs properly incurred by it under this Mortgage Debenture; and
 - (C) shall form part of the Secured Obligations and be secured by this Mortgage Debenture.
- 20.6.3 The obligations and restrictions imposed on mortgagees or receivers by section 99(1) of the Conveyancing Act shall not apply to the Lender or any Receiver.

20.7 Exclusion of statutory restrictions on enforcement

- 20.7.1 The powers of appointment of a Receiver shall be in addition to and not to the prejudice of all statutory and other powers of the Lender under the Conveyancing Act.
- 20.7.2 Any appointment of a Receiver or statutory power of sale conferred on a Receiver shall be exercisable without any of the restrictions contained in section 99(1) and section 100 of the Conveyancing Act or otherwise).
- 20.7.3 All powers shall be and remain exercisable by the Lender in respect of the Secured Assets:
 - (A) without first appointing a Receiver; or
 - (B) notwithstanding that such an appointment shall:
 - (1) have subsisted and been withdrawn in respect of that part of the Secured Assets or
 - (2) be subsisting in respect of any other part of the Secured Assets.

20.8 Sale of chattels

- 20.8.1 If the Lender or any Receiver enters into possession of any of the Secured Assets, the Lender or such Receiver (as the case may be) is irrevocably authorised as agent of the Company to list and to remove, store, sell or otherwise dispose of all or any furniture or other chattels remaining on the Secured Assets at the expiration of seven days from the date of such entry into possession.
- 20.8.2 The Company shall indemnify the Lender and the Receiver against:
 - (A) all actions and proceedings, costs, damages, expenses, claims and demands arising from such removal, storage, sale or other disposal; and
 - (B) all connected costs and expenses incurred.

20.9 Application of funds

- 20.9.1 Subject to the claims of any higher-ranking secured or unsecured creditors (if any), all monies received by the Lender or the Receiver shall be applied for the following purposes and in the following order:
 - (A) in payment of all costs, charges and expenses of and incidental to the appointment of the Receiver and the exercise by him of all or any of the above powers;
 - (B) In payment of remuneration to the Receiver at such rate as may be agreed between the Lender and the Receiver;
 - (C) in or towards payment and discharge of the Secured Obligations; and
 - (D) any surplus shall be paid to the Company or other person entitled to it.
- 20.9.2 The obligations and restrictions imposed by section 107 and section 109 of the Conveyancing Act in relation to the proceeds of sale and/or money received shall not apply to this Mortgage Debenture.

21 POWER OF ATTORNEY

21.1 Grant

- 21.1.1 The Company irrevocably and by way of security appoints the Lender and separately any Receiver severally to be its attorney in its name and on its behalf and, as its act and deed or otherwise to:
 - (A) execute, complete and perfect in favour of the Lender or its nominees or of any purchaser any documents which the Lender may require for perfecting its title to or for vesting the Secured Assets in the Lender or its nominees or in any purchaser; and
 - (B) execute, complete and perfect all documents and do all such acts and things:
 - (1) as may be required for the full exercise of all or any of the powers conferred on the Lender and any Receiver under this Mortgage Debenture; or
 - (2) which may be deemed expedient by the Lender or any Receiver on or in connection with any sale, lease, disposition, realisation or getting in by the Lender or any Receiver of the Secured Assets; or
 - (3) in connection with any other exercise of any power under this Mortgage Debenture.

21.2 Ratification

The Company covenants with the Lender and separately with any Receiver that on request it will ratify and confirm all security agreements, documents, acts and

things and all transactions entered into by the Lender or any Receiver or by the Company at the instance of the Lender or any Receiver in the exercise or purported exercise of its or his powers.

21,3 Delegation

- 21.3.1 The Lender or any Receiver may delegate the power conferred on it or him by this clause 21.
- 21.3.2 No such delegation shall preclude:
 - (A) the subsequent exercise of such power by the Lender or the Receiver Itself or himself; or
 - (B) the Lender or the Receiver from making a subsequent delegation thereof to some other person.
- 21.3.3 Any such delegation may be revoked by the Lender of the Receiver at any time.
- 21.3.4 Neither the Lender nor any Receiver shall be in any way liable or responsible to the Company for any loss or liability arising from any act, default, omission or misconduct on the part of any delegate.

22 NOTICES

Any notice or other communication to be given under or for the purposes of this Mortgage Debenture shall be in writing and shall be treated as properly served or given if delivered in accordance with General Condition 27 of the Triodos Bank term loan agreement general conditions (England and Wales) accompanying each of the Facility Letters.

23 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

23.1 Costs

- 23.1.f All costs, charges and expenses (on a full Indemnity basis) properly incurred, or paid by the Lender in connection with:
 - (A) this Mortgage Debenture;
 - (B) any other security held by or offered to the Lender for the Secured Obligations; and
 - (C) the enforcement of any such security,

shall be charged on the Secured Assets and shall be treated as monies due from the Company to the Lender on current account and shall bear interest and be secured accordingly provided that the Security shall be in addition and without prejudice to any and every other remedy, lien or security which the Lender may or but for the said charges would have for the monies and liabilities secured by this Mortgage Debenture.

23.1.2 If the Company falls to perform any of its obligations under this Mortgage Debenture the Lender may by itself or by its agents perform any of those obligations capable of being performed by it or its agents.

23.1.3 If any such obligation referred to in clause 23.1.2 requires the payment or expenditure of money, the Lender may make such payment or expenditure with its own funds or with borrowed funds but shall be under no obligation to do so.

All sums so expended or advanced shall be added to the Secured Obligations and shall bear interest and be repayable to the Lender on demand.

23.2 Interest

Any interest payable under the terms of this Mortgage Debenture shall be payable before and after any judgment.

23.3 Foreign currency

- 23.3.1 For the purpose of discharging the Secured Obligations, the Lender may apply monies received, recovered or realised by it under this Mortgage Debenture in or towards payment of:
 - (A) the purchase price of any currency that the Lender thinks fit (whether or not such purchase price includes a premium over any official or any other rate of exchange); and
 - (B) any costs, charges and expenses incurred by the Lender in connection with the acquisition by the Lender of that currency.

23.4 Waivers

- 23.4.1 No delay or omission, whether deliberate or inadvertent, on the part of the Lender in exercising any right or remedy under this Mortgage Debenture shall impair that right or remedy or operate as, or be taken to be, a waiver by the Lender of the right or remedy and it shall not preclude any other or further exercise under this Mortgage Debenture of that other right or remedy.
- 23.4.2 The waiver by the Lender of any breach of any term of this Mortgage Debenture shall not prevent the subsequent enforcement of that term and shall not be deemed a waiver of any subsequent breach.

23.5 Purchasers

- 23.5.1 No person (including a purchaser) dealing with the Lender or a Receiver or its or his agents will be concerned to enquire:
 - (A) whether the Secured Obligations have become due or payable or remain unpaid or discharged; or
 - (B) whether any power which the Lender or the Receiver is purporting to exercise has become exercisable; or
 - (C) how any money paid to the Lender or to the Receiver is to be applied.

23.6 Receipts

Upon any sale, calling in, collection or conversion or other dealings under any of the provisions of this Mortgage Debenture, the receipt of the Lender or any Receiver (as the case may be) for the purchase money of the Secured Assets sold or for any other monies paid to it shall be a conclusive discharge to such purchaser or person and no such purchaser or person shall be concerned to see to the due payment of the purchase money to the correct parties.

23.7 Security to secure present and future advances

The Security shall be deemed to be effective whether or not the Secured Obligations shall have been advanced before or upon or after the date of this Mortgage Debenture.

23.8 Business Days

- 23.8.1 If any date specified in this Mortgage Debenture falls on a day which is not a Business Day, any sum of money required to be paid or any act or thing required to be performed under this Mortgage Debenture upon that date, shall be deemed to have been duly paid and performed if paid or performed upon the next Business Day.
- 23.8.2 This clause 23.8 shall not be construed so as to deprive the Lender of interest due under this Mortgage Debenture up to the date of actual payment.

23.9 Successors

This Mortgage Debenture shall enure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties to this Mortgage Debenture and their respective successors.

23.10 Severability

- 23.10.1 If at any time any one or more of the provisions of this Mortgage Debenture is or becomes invalid illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction in any respect under any law the validity legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Mortgage Debenture shall not in any way be affected or impaired by it; and
- 23.10.2 If at any time any one or more of the mortgages, charges or assignments contained in this Mortgage Debenture is or becomes Invalid or unenforceable in whole or in part against the Company or the Secured Assets, such mortgages, charges and assignments shall be deemed to continue in full force and effect, save to the extent that such mortgages, charges and assignments have become invalid or unenforceable.

23.11 Exercise of rights

23.11.1 The rights and remedies provided under this Mortgage Debenture are cumulative and are in addition to, and not exclusive of any rights and remedies provided by law or otherwise. They may be exercised from time to time and as often as the Lender deems expedient.

23.11.2 The Lender shall not be heid liable for any loss of any kind, including (but not limited to) loss arising from exchange rate fluctuation or diminution in the value of the Secured Assets which may be occasioned by the exercise or purported exercise of, or any delay or neglect to exercise any of its rights under this Mortgage Debenture.

23.12 Amendments

No modification of any provision of this Mortgage Debenture shall be binding unless it is in writing and duly executed as a deed.

23.13 Execution

The non-execution or invalid execution of this Mortgage Debenture by any one or more of those who have agreed to join in this Mortgage Debenture will not affect the liability of those who have joined in and executed this Mortgage Debenture.

23.14 Validity

- 23.14.1 The Security shall not be discharged nor shall the liability of the Company be affected by reason of:
 - (A) any failure or irregularity defect or informality in any security given in respect of the Secured Obligations;
 - (B) any legal limitation, disability, incapacity or want of any borrowing powers; or
 - (C) want of authority of any director, manager, official or other person appearing to be acting for the Company in any matter in respect of the Secured Obligations.

23,15 Counterparts

- 23.15.1 This Mortgage Debenture may be executed in any number of counterparts and by the different parties to this Mortgage Debenture on separate counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, shall constitute an original.
- 23.15.2 All the counterparts shall together constitute the same Mortgage Debenture. This Mortgage Debenture shall not be effective until each party has executed and delivered at least one original counterpart.
- 23.15.3 Transmission of a copy (including in a PDF, JPEG, TIF or GIF format) of an executed signature page of a counterpart, by email or hand, shall take effect as delivery of an original executed counterpart of this Mortgage Debenture. If this method of transmission is adopted, without prejudice to the validity of this Mortgage Debenture, each party shall provide the others with the original of such page as soon as reasonably practicable after transmission.

23,16 Safe custody of title documentation

23.16.1 This clause 23.16 shall be regarded as an undertaking for safe custody of documents of title given under section 84 of the Conveyancing Act.

The Company agrees that in the event of the loss or destruction of, or injury to, the documents of title relating to the Real Property, the Lender shall have no liability to the Company:

- (A) If the loss, destruction or injury occurred:
 - (1) prior to actual receipt of the documents of title in question by the Lender from the Company or the Company's solicitor; or
 - (2) after the documents of title in question have been given by the Lender to some other person at the written request of the Company and before the documents have been received back by the Lender,

OF

- (B) for any damages suffered by the Company as a result of the loss or destruction of, or injury to, the documents of title in question where such damages:
 - (1) do not directly and naturally result from such loss, destruction or injury; or
 - (2) relate to loss of profit or expected profit from the Company's business or from the development of the Real Property.

23.17 Assignment of rights and obligations

- 23.17.1 The Company shall not, without the prior written consent of the Lender, assign or transfer any of its rights, benefits or obligations contained in this Mortgage Debenture.
- 23.17.2 The Lender may assign or transfer all or any of its rights, benefits or obligations contained in this Mortgage Debenture.
- 23.17.3 The Lender is entitled to impart any information concerning the Company to:
 - (A) any such assignee, transferee or other successor, or
 - (B) any participant in any of the Secured Obligations; or
 - (C) any proposed assignee, transferee, successor or participant.

23.18 Law and Jurisdiction

23,18.1 All disputes between the parties arising out of or in any way relating or connected to this Mortgage Debenture shall be governed by the laws of Ireland.

- 23.18.2 The Company submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Irish Courts for the purpose of any proceedings arising out of or in any way relating or connected to this Mortgage Debenture.
- 23.18.3 Nothing contained in clause 23.18.2 shall limit:
 - (A) the right of the Lender to seek provisional or protective relief in the courts of another jurisdiction prior to, during or after any substantive proceedings have been instituted in Ireland pursuant to clause 23.18.2; or
 - (B) the right of the Lender to bring enforcement proceedings in another jurisdiction on foot of an Irlsh judgment.

23.19 Service of process agent

The Company:

- 23.19.1 irrevocably appoints Beauchamps having its address at Riverside Two, Sir John Rogerson's Quay, Dublin 2, Ireland as its agent for service of process in relation to any proceedings, before the Irish Courts in connection with this Mortgage Debenture; and
- 23.19.2 agrees that failure by a process agent to notify it of the process will not invalidate the proceedings concerned.

24 SECURITY REGISTRATIONS

- The Company irrevocably and unconditionally authorises Mason Hayes & Curran to do, at the cost and expense of that Company, all acts and sign on its behalf all required documents and forms as the Lender and/or Mason Hayes & Curran may consider necessary or desirable to ensure compliance with the procedure under section 26 of the Agricultural Credit Act, 1978.
- The Company agrees and acknowledges that it is its responsibility to comply with the procedure under section 26 of the Agricultural Credit Act, 1978 and that Mason Hayes & Curran has no liability or responsibility to the Company for any failure to comply in full or in part with that section.

IN WITNESS of which the Company and the Lender have executed this Mortgage Debenture as a deed on the date specified on line 1 of page 1.

SCHEDULE 1

SECURED ASSETS

1 PART 1 - REAL PROPERTY

2 PART 2 - PLANT

As per Part 11 (Agricultural Stock).

3 PART 3 - LICENCES

4 PART 4 - INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

5 PART 5 - AGREEMENTS

Processing and Packaging Services Agreement dated 5 August 2011 made between Cafedirect pic and Bewleys Limited, as the same may be varied from time to time.

6 PART 6 - INSURANCES

7 PART 7 - LIFE POLICIES

8 PART'8 - BANK ACCOUNTS

9 PART 9 - SECURITIES

10 PART 10 - LEASE AGREEMENTS

11 PART 11 - AGRICULTURAL STOCK

The stock held on behalf of the Borrower by each and either of:

International Warehousing and Transport Limited Block 10-5
 Blanchardstown Corporate Park Ballycoolin
 Dublin 15
 Republic of Ireland

As detailed in the attached Stock Report for August 2017, or such other stocks as may be held by the above agent from time to time; and

2) Bewleys Tea and Coffee Limited Northern Cross Malahide Road Dublin 17 Republic of Ireland

As detailed in the attached Stock Report (by Lot) for August 2017, or such other stocks as may be held by the above agent from time to filme.

Caleditor State Septembling	eenvag Parati of book files of the second Parati of the second of the second		AUMHING BEOM				5958,787.8	2 5760,A\$2.13
Rei Glend Product 8076 CD6 Sex Represend Carts	COO NATHER CO	the Azma	TOTAL BASS	1324.44	Released Percentias Reconciled	Cub 54q 2043 545		FEATOR 50.861
BUTS CDS SAN FERNANDS ONT I	COMPANY STATES		1 21 2 341		Razio× Cad	2312 312		Silvia
7945 CD14 Perudical	COLUMN MAN	PEROT.	1 183	174.63 174.63	Recorded Recorded	\$5.1 53.1		\$2,535
aprin Berger	CALENDIEI	Bors		953 \$35	14.00.17 Reconsided	\$2.1		22,100
rend Cos robusta USO Cos robusta	The state of the s	POBLISTA 8 ROBUSTA 8	1 10 1 00	eus) eus)	Hattynstäed Retonalised	192.5 54.2 192.5 64.2		\$2.55 \$2.569
ISSU DIES MONUTA	Socialis, que tente	FORUSTAA	3 24	Performance of	Poponadjed	1923 \$1,2		\$2,616
IGIST CIST MANEG CONTECCHINAT	SHOWER BOYOUR AINASHAT SHOWER BOYOUR AINASHAT	20SU 4482	1000 P	13A 1205,84	Premiuliad Premiuliad	265.75 65.8 265.75 65.8	6 \$7,681	\$460: \$1,0\$1
BORY COX MANBO COTHE COMPANY ROBY COX	Tanzania bedieb dibiobiz Tanzania bidiobi dibiobiz			1203.54	Beconstal Beconstal	265,75 \$5.5 265,75 \$5.5		\$1,452 \$1,010
BIDS CD7: PANDOCCOPERCANANA 8058 CD7: MANAGCOPERCOMPANA	TANZANA AZOSON DESCRIZ TANZANA AZOSON DISTORA		1 3	1701.52 1701.05 1203.05	Recomplied Recomplied	249 \$5A 249 \$5A		96,534 \$6,609
ED98 CD7 MANAGE COPYRECONOMI ED98 CD7 MANAGE COPYRECOMPONY	TANZANA BELITE TECHOSO TANZANA NOOTO DOSTOS	0399 A [79]		1204.01 1908.da	Paraist Alas Parancillas	253 35.4 341 53.4	9 50,635.	\$6,655 \$6,655
RIDE COS MANAGED COSSES COMPANY	TANZANIA 326704 DASYD92	ouse ever	al Si	1209 46	- Postprofiles	349 \$3.0	3 \$4,630	\$4,636
1995 COT MANAGOLOPPE COMPANY	TANTANA 120705 (SSTAL) TANTANA 120705 (SSUA)		1 2		Reconciles Reconciles	249 \$5,0 249 \$1,0		\$0,675 36,601
G188 GD7 MANAGEDINEECOMPANY	TANZANA 1200-032092	G00 4464	1 - 3	123250	Neconsillari	149: \$5.4	A GARSA	\$9,659
DODE FOR WIND CONTECOMENT	TANZAHA 220100 DERESE TANZAHA 220100 DESEMB	DOMO 4486	1 2	1242.96 1240.45	Heconolied Naconolied	249 \$5,4 249 \$5,4		\$6.65% \$1.697
IGGS COX ANAMEDICATE CONTACT IGGS COX MANGECOTAGE CONTANT	TANZANIA 120700 00'3002 TANZANIA 120700 00'3002		1 - 3	1204.945 1208.95	Reconsided Neconsided	279 557 249 564		60,015 50,623
1090 CDY HAMBOCOFFEE COMPANY	TANZANA DEDINO DISMORTA	0069 4489	1 20	1205.03	Paconsilia	349 \$5.4	2 56.520	26,623
KISS COT MANSO CONGLOMENT	TANZANIA 12070- DENDED TANZANIA 12070- DENDED			\$203.95 1704.95	Percentiles Reconsiles	249 \$5,4 249 \$5,4		\$4,600 \$1.615
19195 COT AMAZIN COPPER COMPANY	TANZANA 120208 DISUSZI	4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4 (4	10 34	1208.05	Hezonsiles	244 \$5.4	\$ 56,520	\$6,630
14:3 CD? ASAMSO COFFEE COMPASS HITS CD? MANAGO COFFEE COMPASS	TANZANA 321071 033091/ TANZANA 321071 033091/		3 1 8	1715.7 1900.7	Hermalies Hermalies	244 55.4 241 55.4		54,456 56,651
DI-S COT MAINEO COPPER COMPANY	Jahzaha Beigh Guydel	D097 4195	1 - 3	1,500.7	tecopalies	212 55.4	3 56,535	\$6,635
B413 CD7 MAAMED CORPER COMPARY B413 CD7 MAAMED COPPER COMPANY	TANZAKIA 321071 032/092/ TANZAKIA 321071 032/092/	CO97 4497	1 23		Heroccilia Popocified	249 50,0 249 50,0		96,659 56,674
BA13 GD7 MARKED COFFEE COMPANY BI13 GD7 MARKED COFFEE COMPANY	Tanzakia beidyi Gardez Tanzakia beidyi Gardez				Heconsilia Bacontilis	749 \$5,1 248 \$5,4		56.674 56.664
BITE COT MANDO COCKE COMPANY	TANEANIA 321071 030000	0097 4550		1198.7	Mariati ga.	2.19 55.4	3 \$6.99B	\$6,540
NATIO CD7 MANAGO COFFEE COMPANY NATIO COFFEE COMPANY				1208.7 1210.7	Hotoricilled Refinalised	249 \$5.4 249 \$9.4		\$6,626 \$6,626
0413 CD7 MANUG COFFEE COMPANY 0413 CD7 MANUG COFFEE COMPANY			1 1	1242.7 1213.J	Haspreifed Hespreifed	746 55.4 449 55.4		\$26,68 233,9\$
DI 13 CUI MANBO COPPE COMPANY	STORED PROJECT AIRASIAT	0097 4505	1 10	12827	Recordiled	249 \$5.4	9 \$6,717	\$1,712
BAIS COT MANDO COFFEE COMPANY SAIS COT MANDO COFFEE COMPANY	TANZANA 321071 033/082 TANZANA 321071 033/182			1268.7 1210.7	likeonelled Accomplish	249 \$5.4 849 \$5.4		\$1,635 \$6,695
BASS CONTAINS COSTES COMPANY	TANZANA BIOLES	0097 455s	1 70 10 225	1725.7 10380.2	Beconciles	\$15 \$1.A		\$6,77%
AS 15 COUNTY PRODUCTION AS 15 COUNTY PRODUCTION	HICARAGUA 921412 OTTORE SACRARAGUA 321412 OTTORE				14.59.17 Recorded 14.59.17 Recorded	12525 \$1.5 12525 \$1.5		\$9.575 \$9.005
X615 EDIO12 PROPERTIES	HICARÁGUA JEHTE DÍZOGO	121 - 1511	1	1372.50	14,00,17 Recognition	175.19 \$4.3	o 53,365	\$9,765
SATE GO STR PRODUCTOR SGIS GO STR PRODUCTOR	MICAGAGUA CERTU DEZIDAD MICAGAGUA CERTU DEZIDAD	121 ANIE 121 NS10	1 21		14.09.17 Recorded	375.25 \$13 375.25 \$43		\$2°47) \$2°479
USZA COZ MAZABO COPPER COMPANY			1 22	12087	liai F48 For			33
ASZA CITE MANARD COPPER COMPANY ASSA COT MANARD COPPER COMPANY	TANZANIA 221413 033092 TANZANA 121413 035082		1 3	1218.2 1218.2	Kat Prof for Part Fait for	746 \$5.7 240 \$5.7		\$3 55
5524 CD7 MANASO COFFEE COMPANY DS24 CD7 MANASO COFFEE COMPANY	TANZANA 231419 035/002 TANZANA 221413 035/002				Hart Palis Far	249 \$5.0 240 \$0.0		19
8524 COT MARKING CONTRICONTANT	Tanzania 327413 05A092	00105 4528		1216.0 1208.2	tion Publisher Nordinanser			\$0 \$0
8924 CD7 RAPARO CONTR COMPANY 8924 CD7 RAPARO CONTR COMPANY			1	12122	Not Poid For Fing Paul For	249 \$5.4 249 \$5.4		. \$0:
BSSA EGY MINARO COPPE CONTAINY	TANZANIA 121471 (03/092	10.46 4631	1 7	1203.2	fine Pant Fair	200 St.	d 58,638	\$5
6624 COZ MAZNIS COPERCONYANY	TAY (ZANIK 221412 012/082		🖫	12052	Plan Pala For Hour als For	129 55. 249 25.		- \$6 \$6
USEA COY MANAGEORYSE CONTACT BODA COY MANAGEORYSE CONTACT			1 3	1203.2 1223.2	For Pad For Non Pad For	725 \$3.5 729 55.7		ie ie
BOOM COT MANAGE CORRECTION AND	TANKANIA 221113 DESER	SQED5 - 4535	10 8	12082	Not paint at	249 55.	30,532	\$0
REST COS PRINCICOLAR CONTRACA		70101-250		1215.2	für Palifes tiet Palifest			รุช รู้ย
8518 CD:312 PRODECED#	NICANACIA BIPTSI 017/050 NICANACIA BIPTSI 017/050		1 30	19569.2 1965.34	libioresité	estri St		\$5,974
(6-18 CD (312 PRODECTOR) (6-18 CD (312 PRODECTOR)	NICATIACUA 2022 DO 612062 HICATIACUA 2022 20 0002	4554 4555	1 60	1983/34 1281/34	Bacons/lai? Bacons/Bas	locat bro		\$5,984 \$1,960
0518 CD:312 PRODUCTION 0518 CD:312 PRODUCTION	Kacanacija bezigo etadez Bacanacija bezigo etadez	4558 4587			Recording Recording	to entre:		\$9,947 \$4,979
HSIK CITAL PROOFCOOP	MCARAGUA 322123 517062	4531	1 2	133334	Recognition	392.85 \$4.	0 55,330	66,83 7
RETAL CONTRACT PRODUCTION	MICAFIAGUA 222180 017/082 MICAFIAGUA 202180 017/082	4559 4550	1	1383.34 3381.34	Bacancellas Recipicalins	22443 \$40 193,65 \$40		55,742 \$5,754
DS-18 CO-S12 Mobercom DS-18 CO-S12 Mobercom	HIGAGAGUA 202129 017952 Nicaragua 202129 017962	4064	1 20	1302.34 1375.34	Watovickie Watovickie	194.69 \$1. 194.65 \$4.	o 55,238	35,616 \$5,834
8614 GD:312 PRODECODY	NICATIACUA NESTEO 017/062	4863	1 10	1300.74	Te contidan	393,85 \$4,	10 57,920	\$0,523
BOSE CDS: 2 FROM CDDP 85:8 CDS:312 FROM CDDP	NGAHAGUA BERBANA PERBANAN BERBANAN	4558 4683	1 1 10	1374.34 1301.34	विकास स्थापनी स्थापनी विकास	184.85 54. 194.85 54.	10 51,764 10 55,854	85,904 \$8,938
65/0 CO/312 PRODECTOR	HOMANDUA SEEDE BLYDEE		14 12	1020.70 18690.2	Hatanelled			Man
Way Challe - All San Challen	Control opera nexus	abayu 2891		1154.14		1111 59.	i1 \$3,585	\$1JAS

BER OF THE SE SOL (ADACE PER SOL (ADACE PER SEC (ADACE PER	NO.244 Siries Space and TRITION STREET, STREET	# // / / / / / / / / / / / / / / / / /	782 Hat.54 1 25 E37E.51 1 56 E47E.51 1 35 H66.44 1 35 H75.11 1 37 H75.11 1 38 H76.14 1 38 H76.14 1 38 H76.14	Heconcilled Heconcilled Heconcilled Reconcilled Heconcilled Heconcilled Reconcilled Reconcilled Heconcilled Heconcilled	1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011 1012 1011	nen nen nen nen nen nen nen nen	57.607 53.609 53.609 53.509 53.509 53.508 53.608 53.607 52.607 52.607
ede CTACCACA GHE COMMENTAL CHE LA CACACACACACACACACACACACACACACACACACA	TENESS COST PRODUCTION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE		1 20 11%14 1 30 31%214 1 30 11%14	Pecarelled Urgerelled	HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER HIS SER	27.093 21.095 21.095 21.095 21.095 21.095 21.093	23,629 23,620 23,629 23,627 23,627 23,620
SOCIA COMP DOCATE ACTA COMP DOCATE BETA COMP DOCATE	COSTA PICA 122-06 CICS (CICS CICS) CICS CICS CICS CICS CICS CICS	11581 4585 4503 4504 4504	1 22 1385.32 1 22 1385.32 1 22 1397.32 1 22 1377.32 1 26 156.42 8 247 3388.32	Recoletta Recoletta Persoletta Recoletta Recoletta Recoletta	24.12 25.14 25.1 25.14 25.1 25.14 25.1 25.14 25.1 25.14 25.1 25.14	\$7,000 \$7,100 \$7,100 \$7,114 \$7,114	\$7,101 \$7,104 \$7,104 \$7,104 \$7,104
8522 CD20 COMBON 6527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON 8527 GD22 COMBON	COLOMBIA 22412 3210042 COLOMBIA 32412 3210042 COLOMBIA 32412 3210042	4581 1184 1185 1186 1596 4597 1200 4601	1 (5 P18744 1 80 P18544 1 30 P18544 1 40 P18544 1 3 118744 1 3 118744	Resinculai Beconsiled Reconsiled Beconsiled Beconsiled Reconsiled	133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45 133.45 35.45	\$7.140 \$1.140 \$1.140 \$2.141 \$7.140 \$7.140	57,142 \$4,149 \$4,122 \$7,187 \$2,131 \$7,192 \$7,197
8/05 HP COURTS 6/05 HD COURTS 85 ID COURTS TO FEMALE 85 ID COURTS TO FEMALE	CCCCMM 22MC8 22100043 CCCCMM 25MC8 32100043 RACE 22MC8 30100043 RACE 22MC8 30100000000000000000000000000000000000	ASBI ASSI Banka Banka Tan	4 44 10 170.08 1	Herencedus Augustalist Boromelist Accessible Petapolisa Herencedus	2013 61.00 2013 F1.00 1911 51.26 1921 51.36 1921 51.36	\$4,265 \$5,715 \$1,065 \$5,374 \$2,652	\$4,765 \$5,716 \$4,005 \$4,044 \$5,004
State Control of State Control of Control of State Contro	SPATE TO THE	CONTROL OF THE CONTRO	20 1000 100 1000 100 1000 100 1000 100 1000 100 1000 100 1000	Hetotalles Assortales Hesotalles Hetotales Hetotales Hetotales Hetotales	1971 5126 1971 5126 1971 5126 1971 5126 1971 5126 1971 5126 1971 5126	73.061 52.065 52.065 52.076 52.076 52.076 55.073	\$1,091 \$1,108 \$1,495 \$1,879 \$1,879 \$1,078 \$7,497
STA CONTRACTOR STATES MAN E OR STATES STATE CONTRACTOR FOR CONTRACTOR FOR CONTRACTOR FOR CONTRACTOR STAR CONTRACTOR ST	The second state of the second state of the second	En acta Zv. edit Attications	TRACELL 80 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Ambraden Hecanolled Neighber Hecanolled Hecanolled Petanolled Februsikei	1931 \$1.26 1931 \$4.26 1931 \$4.26 1991 \$1.26	55,043 86,046 13,031 50,053 59,674	\$2,000 \$5,000 \$5,000 \$2,000 \$2,000 \$5,600
B708 CD1912 CECACAFEI SRUB C71912 CECACAFEI B70B CD1912 CECACAFEI B70B CD1912 CECACAFEI B70B CD1912 CECACAFEI B70B CD1912 CECACAFEI B70B CD1912 CECACAFEI	HIGATAGUA 352014 GI 77000/02- INCANAGUA 352014 GI 7000/02- INCANAGUA 35201	162) 4624 4625 4625 4625 4627 4623	1 30 120.25 1 80 120.25 1 80 1270.25 1 80 1207.25 1 81 1207.25 1 82 1207.25 1 727 1202.25	Heconolina Reconsided Reconsided Heconolina Heconolina Heconolina Reconolina Reconolina Reconolina		52,510 52,511 57,516 57,516 57,516	55,610 50,673 55,687 55,685 55,686 50,684 50,684
BONN CDISTA COCCAPO STOR COLSTA COCCAPO STOR COLSTA COCCAPO BONN COLSTA COCCAPO BONN COLSTA COCCAPO BONN COLSTA COCCAPO BONN COLSTA CAROCAN	NCARAGUA 272914 0175080021 NCARAGUA 222914 0175080021 NCARAGUA 22014 0175080021 NCARAGUA 222914 01750930021 NCARAGUA 222914 0175008021 NCARAGUA 222914 0175008021	4650 1651 1852 1855 1853	1 33 1364.35 1 60 1365.35 1 80 1368.35 1 136 1368.35 1 175 10558 14 278 10779.35 1 230 1395.2	Responded Responded Responded Responded Responded Responded	19825 5415 19825 5415 19825 5415 19825 5415	\$2000 \$17251 \$2711 \$2000 \$2000 \$2000 \$2000	\$5,575 \$5,566 \$5,566 \$5,673 \$1,752 \$1,752
1707 C05312 F4400A 1707 C05312 F4400A	PEPAL 33000 JOSE (MACO) PERO! 37219 JOSE (MACO) PERO! 37219 JOSE (MACO) PEPAL 37217 JOSE (MACO)	1 (62) 1 (62) 1 (62) 2 (64) 1 (64) 1 (64) 1 (64)	31 12820 1 23 12922 1 25 13972 2 C 13982 4 RE 13922 1 23 1393 1 25 13903	Fetorched Actorbles Recordled Hetorolled Hetorolled Hetorbles Altorbles Recordled	196.53 54.14 196.25 54.14 196.25 54.14 196.25 54.11 196.35 54.11 196.35 54.11	55.760 55.725 55.665 55.574 53.761 53.665 53.597 55.761	55,704 52,654 52,654 55,655 55,655 55,655 55,704
ETGE CDE GALIFFONTADA MAN CDE GALIFFONTADA MAN CDE GALIFFONTADA MAN CDE GALIFFONTADA AND COE GALIFFONTADA MAN COE GALIFFONTADAD MAN COE GALIFFONTADADAD	PERO 32501 105194080 PERO 32511 105194080 PERO 32111 105184280 PERO 32111 105484280 PERO 32111 105484280 PERO 32511 105484280	4640 4690 - 4651 - 4652	10 200 17069 10 200 17069 1 22 1378.25 1 22 1398.25 1 23 138.33 1 25 138.33 1 25 138.33 1 25 138.33	Exten edited for Poid for the Poid for for Poid for the Poid for the Poid for	110.05 51.31 110.05 51.33 110.05 51.33 110.05 51.33	56.576 56.671 56.571	\$5,742 \$0 \$0 \$0 \$0 \$0
addig Cilia Callanting meneral 1898 CD5 Canta Prosperior Con Control of Contr	FEIU 23417 4044/2607 FEEU 375177 604/2267 FEEU 375177 604/2267 FEEU 37517 7044/2267 FEEU 37517 7044/2267 FEEU 37517 6044/2607 FEEU 366474 5064/2607 FEEU 27517 5044/2607 FEEU 27517 5044/2607 FEEU 27517 5044/2607 FEEU 37517 5044/2607 FEEU 37517 5044/2607	4657 4657 4659 4659 4660 4660	1	elik pade fa tlas dole for Han dale for Han dale fo Han dale fo Han dale fo	73.55 36.63 1 213.05 34.60 2 213.05 54.60 2 213.05 54.63 2 213.05 54.63 1 213.05 54.63 1 213.05 54.63 1 213.05 54.63	28241 28242 28243 28243 28244 28244 28244	50 80 90 90 90 90 90 90

Great Coffee Stock Sheet

Туре	Contract Number	Lat No	Total Weight kgs
CO Pero Organic 1			1074.00
CO Pero Organic 1		;	2446.00
CD Tanzania Organic Robusta		3	034 401.90
CO Decaff MC		i	1750 = 367.00
CD Decaff MC		2	1152 907,00
CD Decati MC		1	229 199730
CD Columbian		;	:095 /C.CO
CD Colombian			2178 865.40
CD Tanzania Arobica Z		2	737.50
CD Tanzania Arabica 2			1217.64
CO Tanzania Robusta			2192 7392.2
CD Tanzanja Robusta			2144 11957
CD Tanzanja Robusta			2143
CD Peru Arabica 2			2189 25.5
ÇD Brazili			219] 2329.6
CO Nicaragoa			2190 10047
CD Costa Rica SHB			22 28 46.8
CD Machu Picchyi		;	2225 1 365.A
CO Machu Plecho	•		2214 JSKA8
			21109.04

		\$/kg	Total
0011	3101.00	\$4.81	514,916
CD7	1,955	\$5.90	511,535
C921	46	\$4,84	5224
CD22;	936	\$5.84	\$5,469
CDS	2,290	\$4.28	\$12,369
CDG M(P)	2,890	\$4.28	\$12,369
CD6 MP2	-	\$4,28	ŞĐ
CDS MP3	-	\$4,28	50
CDS A	3,520	54.28	\$15,056
CD5 R	402	53,63	\$1,450
CD1-3-12R	4,857	\$3.02	\$14,697
CO1-3-12A	3,392		\$13,363
Mex	÷	\$3.55	\$0
Nic	1,027	\$4.12	\$4,271
CR.		\$4.84	50
Pers 1	*		\$0
Peru 2	26	\$3.92	\$100
Brazil	2,330	\$3.86	58,992
Honduras		\$4.05	\$0
	21,109,04		\$89,098

SCHEDULE 2

FORMS OF NOTICE OF ASSIGNMENTS

1 PART 1 - AGREEMENTS

To: [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

RE: [describe agreement], dated [•] between [•] and [•]

Dear Sirs

- 1. We hereby give notice that pursuant to a mortgage debenture, dated [•] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) ourselves and (2) [•] (the "Lender"), we have assigned absolutely to the Lender, on the terms set out in the Mortgage Debenture, all our present and future, right, title and interest in and to the [DESCRIBE RELEVANT AGREEMENT OR ATTACH SCHEDULE OF AGREEMENTS] (the "Contract[s]").
- 2. We irrevocably authorise and Instruct you from time to time:
 - (a) to disclose to the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us (and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for such disclosure), such information relating to the Contract[s] as the Lender may at any time and from time to time request;
 - (b) to hold all sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Contract(s) to the order of the Lender;
 - (c) to pay or release all or any part of the sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Contract[s] only in accordance with the written instructions given to you by the Lender from time to time;
 - (d) to comply with the terms of any written notice or instructions in any way relating to, or purporting to relate to, the Mortgage Debenture, the sums payable to us from time to time under the Contract[s] or the debts represented thereby which you receive at any time from the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of such notice or instruction; and
 - (e) to send copies of all notices and other information under the Contracts[s] to the Lender.
- 3. We are not permitted to receive from you, otherwise than through the Lender, any amount in respect of or on account of the sums payable to us from time to time under the Contract[s] or to agree any amendment or supplement to, or waive any obligation under, the Contract[s] without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 4. The provisions of this notice may only be revoked or amended with the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 5. Please confirm your agreement to the above by completing the enclosed copy of this notice and returning it to the Lender (with a copy to us) that:

- (a) you accept the instructions and authorisations contained in this notice and you undertake to act in accordance with and comply with the terms of this notice;
- (b) you have not, at the date this notice is returned to the Lender, received notice of the assignment or charge or the grant of any security or other interest of any third party in or to the Contract or any proceeds thereof and you will notify the Lender promptly if you should do so in future;
- (c) you will not permit any sums to be paid to us or any other persons under or pursuant to the Contract[s] without the prior written consent of the Lender; and
- (d) you will not exercise any right to terminate the Contract[s] or take any action to amend or supplement the Contract[s] without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 6. This notice (and any acknowledgement) is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully	
for and on behalf of	
[INSERT NAME]	

[On copy]

To: [INSERT NAME]

Copy to: [INSERT NAME]

Dear Sirs

We acknowledge receipt of the above notice and consent and agree to its terms. We confirm and agree to the matters set out in paragraphs 5(a) to 5(d) in the above notice. We further agree to notify you of any claim made under the Contract[s].

 We are aware that you are relying on this letter in connection with your rights under the above-mentioned assignment.

This letter is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours falthfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

[INSERT EXECUTION BLOCKS]

2 PART 2 - INSURANCES

To: [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

RE: [describe insurance policy], dated [•] between [•] and [•]

- 1. We hereby give notice that under a mortgage debenture, dated [•] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) curselves and (2) [•] (the "Lender"), we have assigned absolutely to the Lender, on the terms set out in the Mortgage Debenture, all our present and future, right, title and interest in and to the [DESCRIBE RELEVANT POLICY OF INSURANCE] (the "Insurance Policy").
- 2. We irrevocably authorise and instruct you from time to time:
 - (a) to note the Lender's interest [as sole loss payee] on the Insurance Policy
 - (b) to disclose to the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us (and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for such disclosure), such information relating to the Insurance Policy as the Lender may at any time and from time to time request;
 - (c) to hold all sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Insurance Policy to the order of the Lender;
 - (d) to pay or release all or any part of the sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Insurance Policy only in accordance with the written instructions given to you by the Lender from time to time;
 - (e) to comply with the terms of any written notice or instructions in any way relating to, or purporting to relate to, the Mortgage Debenture, the sums payable to us from time to time under the Insurance Policy or the debts represented thereby which you receive at any time from the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of such notice or instruction; and
 - (f) to send copies of all notices and other information under the Insurance Policy to the Lender.
- 3. We are not permitted to receive from you, otherwise than through the Lender, any amount in respect of or on account of the sums payable to us from time to time under the Insurance Policy or to agree any amendment or supplement to, or waive any obligation under, the Insurance Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 4. The provisions of this notice may only be revoked or amended with the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 5. Please confirm your agreement to the above by completing the enclosed copy of this notice and returning it to the Lender (with a copy to us) that:
 - (a) you accept the instructions and authorisations contained in this notice and you undertake to act in accordance with and comply with the terms of this notice;

- (b) you have not, at the date this notice is returned to the Lender, received notice of the assignment or charge or the grant of any security or other interest of any third party in or to the insurance Policy or any proceeds thereof and you will notify the Lender promptly if you should do so in future;
- (c) you will not permit any sums to be paid to us or any other persons under the Insurance Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender; and
- (d) you will not exercise any right to terminate the insurance Policy or take any action to amend or supplement the insurance Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 6. This notice (and any acknowledgement) is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

To: [INSERT NAME]

Copy to: [INSERT NAME]

Dear Sirs

We acknowledge receipt of the above notice and consent and agree to its terms. We confirm and agree to the matters set out in paragraphs 5(a) to 5(d) in the above notice. We further agree to notify you of any claim made under the Insurance Policy.

- We are aware that you are relying on this letter in connection with your rights under the above-mentioned assignment.
- This letter is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

3 PART 3 - LIFE POLICIES

To: [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

RE: [describe life policy], dated [•] between [•] and [•]

- 1. We hereby give notice that under a mortgage debenture, dated [*] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) ourselves and (2) [*] (the "Lender"), we have assigned absolutely to the Lender, on the terms set out in the Mortgage Debenture, all our present and future, right, title and interest in and to the [DESCRIBE RELEVANT LIFE POLICY] (the "Life Policy").
- 2. We irrevocably authorise and instruct you from time to time:
 - (a) to disclose to the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us (and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for such disclosure), such information relating to the Life Policy as the Lender may at any time and from time to time request;
 - (b) to hold all sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Life Policy to the order of the Lender;
 - (c) to pay or release all or any part of the sums from time to time due and payable by you to us under the Life Policy only in accordance with the written instructions given to you by the Lender from time to time;
 - (d) to comply with the terms of any written notice or instructions in any way relating to, or purporting to relate to, the Mortgage Debenture, the sums payable to us from time to time under the Life Policy or the debts represented thereby which you receive at any time from the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of such notice or instruction; and
 - (e) to send copies of all notices and other information under the Life Policy to the Lender.
- 3. We are not permitted to receive from you, otherwise than through the Lender, any amount in respect of or on account of the sums payable to us from time to time under the Life Policy or to agree any amendment or supplement to, or waive any obligation under, the Life Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 4. The provisions of this notice may only be revoked or amended with the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 5. Please confirm your agreement to the above by completing the enclosed copy of this notice and returning it to the Lender (with a copy to us) that:
 - (a) you accept the instructions and authorisations contained in this notice and you undertake to act in accordance with and comply with the terms of this notice;
 - (b) you have not, at the date this notice is returned to the Lender, received notice of the assignment or charge or the grant of any security or other interest of any third party

- in or to the Life Policy or any proceeds thereof and you will notify the Lender promptly if you should do so in future;
- (c) you will not permit any sums to be paid to us or any other persons under the Life Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender; and
- (d) you will not exercise any right to terminate the Life Policy or take any action to amend or supplement the Life Policy without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 6. This notice (and any acknowledgement) is governed by trish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

To: [INSERT DATE]

Copy to: [INSERT NAME]

Dear Sirs

We acknowledge receipt of the above notice and consent and agree to its terms. We confirm and agree to the matters set out in paragraphs 5(a) to 5(d) in the above notice. We further agree to notify you of any claim made under the Life Policy.

- We are aware that you are relying on this letter in connection with your rights under the above-mentioned assignment.
- This letter is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

4 PART 4 - BANK ACCOUNTS

¹To: [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

RE: Notice of Assignment - Bank Account

- 1. We hereby give notice that under a mortgage debenture, dated [•] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) ourselves and (2) [•] (the "Lender"), we have assigned absolutely to the Lender, on the terms set out in the Mortgage Debenture, all our present and future, right, title and interest in respect of any monies standing to the credit of the accounts maintained by us with you, more particular details of which are set out in the schedule to this Notice (the "Bank Accounts").
- We irrevocably authorise and instruct you at any time after receipt by you of a notice from the Lender:
 - (a) to disclose to the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us (and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for such disclosure), such information relating to any Bank Account as the Lender may at any time and from time to time request;
 - (b) to hold all sums from time to time standing to the credit of any Bank Account to the order of the Lender;
 - (c) to pay or release all or any part of the sums (whether representing principal or interest) from time to time standing to the credit of any Bank Account only in accordance with the written instructions given to you by the Lender from time to time;
 - (d) to comply with the terms of any written notice or Instructions in any way relating to, or purporting to relate to, the Mortgage Debenture, the sums (whether representing principal or interest) standing to the credit of any Bank Account which you receive at any time from the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of such notice or instruction; and
 - (e) to send copies of all notices and other information relating to the Account Bank to the Lender.
- 3. For the avoidance of doubt, we confirm that we are permitted to withdraw any amount from the Bank Accounts without the prior consent of the Lender prior to receipt by you of a notice from the Lender. We acknowledge that you may comply with the instructions in this notice without any further reference to or permission or confirmation from us and without enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of any request notice or instruction.
- 4. The provisions of this notice may only be revoked or amended with the prior written consent of the Lender.

¹ To be used where assigned account is unlocked.

- 5. Please confirm your agreement to the above by completing the enclosed copy of this notice and returning it to the Lender (with a copy to us) that:
 - (a) you accept the instructions and authorisations contained in this notice and you undertake to act in accordance with and comply with the terms of this notice;
 - (b) you have not, at the date this notice is returned to the Lender, received notice of the assignment or charge or the grant of any security or other interest of any third party in or to the Bank Accounts or any monies standing to the credit of any Bank Account and you will notify the Lender promptly if you should do so in future:
 - (c) you have neither claimed nor exercised, and irrevocably undertake not to claim or exercise any right of combination, consolidation, set-off, counterclaim or other right in respect of any monies standing or accruing to the credit of any of the Bank Accounts; and
 - (d) following receipt by you of a notice from the Lender to that effect, you will not permit any amount to be withdrawn from any Bank Account without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 6. This notice (and any acknowledgement) is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of

[INSERT NAME]

Schedule

The Bank Accounts

[Details]

To: [INSERT NAME]

Copy to: [INSERT NAME]

Dear Sirs

We acknowledge receipt of the above notice and consent and agree to its terms. We confirm and agree to the matters set out in paragraphs 5(a) to 5(d) in the above notice.

- We are aware that you are relying on this letter in connection with your rights under the above-mentioned assignment.
- This letter is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

²To: [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

RE: Notice of Assignment - Bank Account

- 1. We hereby give notice that under a mortgage debenture, dated [*] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) ourselves and (2) [*] (the "Lender"), we have assigned absolutely to the Lender, on the terms set out in the Mortgage Debenture, all our present and future, right, title and interest in respect of any monles standing to the credit of the accounts maintained by us with you, more particular details of which are set out in the schedule to this Notice (the "Bank Accounts").
- 2. We irrevocably authorise and instruct you from time to time:
 - (a) unless the Lender so authorises you in writing, not to permit withdrawals from the Bank Accounts;
 - (b) to disclose to the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us (and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for such disclosure), such information relating to any Bank Account as the Lender may at any time and from time to time request;
 - (c) to hold all sums from time to time standing to the credit of any Bank Account to the order of the Lender:
 - (d) to pay or release all or any part of the sums (whether representing principal or interest) from time to time standing to the credit of any Bank Account only in accordance with the written instructions given to you by the Lender from time to time:
 - (e) to comply with the terms of any written notice or instructions in any way relating to, or purporting to relate to, the Mortgage Debenture, the sums (whether representing principal of interest) standing to the credit of any Bank Account which you receive at any time from the Lender without any reference to or further authority from us and without any enquiry by you as to the justification for or validity of such notice or instruction; and
 - (f) to send copies of all notices and other information under the Account Bank to the Lender.
- 3. We are not permitted to withdraw any monies from the Bank Accounts without having first obtained the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 4. The provisions of this notice may only be revoked or amended with the prior written consent of the Lender.
- Please confirm your agreement to the above by completing the enclosed copy of this notice and returning it to the Lender (with a copy to us) that:

² To be used where assigned account is locked.

- (a) you accept the instructions and authorisations contained in this notice and you undertake to act in accordance with and comply with the terms of this notice;
- (b) you have not, at the date this notice is returned to the Lender, received notice of the assignment or charge or the grant of any security or other interest of any third party in or to the Bank Accounts or any monies standing to the credit of any Bank Account and you will notify the Lender promptly if you should do so in future;
- (c) you have neither claimed nor exercised, and irrevocably undertake not to claim or exercise any right of combination, consolidation, set-off, counterclaim or other right in respect of any monies standing or accruing to the credit of any of the Bank Accounts; and
- (d) you will not permit any amount to be withdrawn from any Bank Account without the prior written consent of the Lender.
- 6. This notice (and any acknowledgement) is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully	
for and on behalf of	
[INSERT NAME]	

Schedule
The Bank Accounts
[Details]

To: [INSERT NAME]

Copy to: [INSERT NAME]

Dear Sirs

We acknowledge receipt of the above notice and consent and agree to its terms. We confirm and agree to the matters set out in paragraphs 5(a) to 5(d) in the above notice.

- We are aware that you are relying on this letter in connection with your rights under the above-mentioned assignment:
- This letter is governed by Irish law and is subject to the jurisdiction of the Irish courts.

Yours faithfully

for and on behalf of [INSERT NAME]

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

SCHEDULE 3

FORM 52

Specific charge for present and future advances arising on the creation of a commercial mortgage or debenture, (rules 52, 105)

LAND REGISTRY

Date:					
Secured Party:					
Mortgagor:					
Mortgaged Property subject to specific charge: The property comprised in Folio [INSERT] County [INSERT] ALL THAT the property known as					
(use a continuat	tion sheet if	necessary)			
Mortgage Conditions: This Mortgage is supplemental to a mortgage debenture dated [•] (the "Mortgage Debenture"), made between (1) the Mortgagor and (2) [•] (the "Lender") and all the provisions, stipulations and powers contained in, and subsisting under, the Mortgage Debenture shall apply as if they were set out in full in this charge with such modifications only as are necessary to make the same applicable to this security. The term "Secured Obligations" has the meaning given to it in the Mortgage Debenture.					
SPECIFIC CHARGE: As security for the payment and discharge of the Secured Obligations, the Mortgagor as beneficial owner (and also in the case of registered land as registered owner or as the person entitled to be registered as registered owner) hereby charges in favour of the Secured Party the Mortgaged Property with the payment of the Secured Obligations, and assents to the registration of this charge as a burden on the Mortgaged Property. The Mortgagor acknowledges that the security created in this charge forms one transaction with the security created in the Mortgage Debenture for payment of the Secured Obligations.					
Signatures:		100			
Signed and Del a deed:	livered as	Present when the common seal of the mortgagor was affixed hereto:			
Address of with	ness; witness:	Signature of witness: Name of witness: Address of witness: Occupation of witness: (use a continuation sheet for additional signatories)			
Note - For execution and the attestation of the execution of a charge - see Rules 54 and 55.					

SCHEDULE 4

SECURITIES

1 PART 1 - DIVIDEND PAYMENT MANDATE

To: The Secretary

[INSERT NAME] Limited

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

Re: Debenture dated [INSERT DATE] between (1) us, and (2) [•], (the "Lender"), in respect of shares in [•] Limited (a company registered in Ireland and having company number []) (the "Company") (the "Debenture")

We hereby authorise and direct you to pay to the Lender any and all cash dividends and any other distributions, interest or other income and assets receivable (whether in the nature of capital or income) paid or payable on our shares in the Company, which are registered in our name and which are subject to the Debenture.

On receipt of this mandate please acknowledge to the Lender that you will act in accordance with the instructions contained in this mandate. This request is irrevocable.

Compliance with this request shall be a good discharge to us and the Company.

Signed by:

[INSERT NAME]

2 PART 2 - IRREVOCABLE PROXY

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

I, [INSERT NAME], being a member of [•] Limited (a company registered in Ireland and having company number [•]) (the "Company") hereby irrevocably appoint:

[•] (the "Lender") as our proxy to vote for us and on our behalf at meetings of the shareholders of the Company, in respect of any existing or future shares in the Company which may have been or may from time to time be issued to us and/or registered in our name and which are subject to a Debenture dated [INSERT DATE] between (1) us and (2) the Lender.

This proxy is irrevocable.

The person appointed as proxy is authorised to vote as that person thinks fit.

Signed by:

[INSERT NAME]

3 PART 3 - LETTER OF RESIGNATION

To: The Board of Directors

[INSERT NAME] Limited

Dated; [INSERT DATE]

Re: Resignation of Directors/Secretary - [INSERT NAME] Limited (a company registered in Ireland and having company number [*]) (the "Company")

Dear Sirs

Yours faithfully

We hereby tender our resignations as Directors and Secretary of the Company with effect from the date our resignations are accepted by resolution of the Directors of the Company.

We hereby confirm that we have no rights to compensation or claims against the Company for loss of office or arrears of pay or fees.

This letter shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Ireland.

				2
			ŧ	
Director)				
•				
Director)				
*				
Secretary)				

4 PART 4 - LETTER OF AUTHORITY

To: [INSERT NAME] (the Lender)

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

Re: Debenture dated [INSERT DATE] between (1) us, and (2) [•], (the "Lender"), in respect of shares in [•] Limited (a company registered in Ireland and

having company number []) (the "Company")

Dear Sirs

Capitalised terms not otherwise defined in this letter shall have the same meanings as ascribed to those terms in the Debenture.

Items (a) to (c) below were all deposited by us with the Lender, under the terms of the Debenture. We hereby unconditionally and irrevocably authorise the Lender to date and otherwise complete:

(a) the stock transfer form in respect of the Securities;

(b) the dividend payment mandate in respect of the Securities; and

(c) the irrevocable voting proxy in respect of the Securities,

as and when the Lender becomes entitled to date and complete these items under the terms of the Debenture.

Yours faithfully

Signed by:

INSERT NAME

5 PART 5 - LETTERS OF AUTHORITY

To: [INSERT NAME] (the Lender)

Dated: [INSERT DATE]

Re:

Debenture dated [INSERT DATE] between (1) us, and (2) [•] (the "Lender"), in respect of shares in [•] Limited (a company registered in Ireland and having company number [•]) (the "Company")

Dear Sirs

I hereby unconditionally and irrevocably authorise you to date the resignation letter in respect of the Company deposited by me with you under the Debenture, as and when you become entitled to date and complete the same under the terms of the Debenture.

Yours faithfully		
(Director)		
(Director)		
(Secretary)		

SCHEDULE 5

SECTION 30 OF AGRICULTURAL CREDIT ACT 1978

- 1. The floating chattel mortgage specified in clause 3.1.4 shall, so long as it is duly registered under the Agricultural Credit Act 1978 and any money remains owing for principal or interest or costs on the security thereof, and it has not become fixed as hereinafter provided, have effect:
 - (a) to create an ambulatory and shifting charge of the principal money and interest secured thereby on all stock the property of the mortgagor from time to time on the land to which the chattel mortgage relates (in this section referred to as the land); and
 - (b) to prohibit the Company from selling any of the stock at any time on the land otherwise than in the ordinary course of business; and
 - (c) to impose on the Company the obligation of maintaining the stock from time to time on the land at a level of value equivalent (as near as may be having regard to the ordinary course of business) to the value of the stock on the land at the date of the chattel mortgage; and
 - (d) whenever the Company sells any of the stock for the time being on the land and does not within one month replace such stock by new stock sufficient to bring the value of the stock on the land as near as may be to the value of the stock on the land at the date of the chattel mortgage, to impose on it the obligation of paying such (if any) part of the proceeds of such sale as the Lender shall require to the Lender in reduction or discharge of such principal money secured by the chattel mortgage and any interest and costs due thereon and to confer on the Company the right to pay the whole or any part of such proceeds of sale to the Lender in reduction or discharge of such principal money and interest and costs.
- 2. The floating chattel mortgage specified in clause 3.1.4 shall so long as it is duly registered under the Agricultural Credit Act 1978 have effect to imply a covenant on the part of the Company with the Lender to pay the Lender the principal money and interest secured by the chattel mortgage at the times and in the manner appointed by the chattel mortgage.

EXECUTION PAGE³

COMPANY

Signed as a deed by CafeDirect plc acting by:

TOHN SHAW

JOHN STEEL

Director

Director/Secretary

LENDER

Signed as a deed on behalf of Triodos Bank NV a company incorporated in the Netherlands, by and CECHTOL and

being persons who in accordance) with the laws of that territory, are acting under the authority of the company

Authorised signatory

Authorised signatory

Address:

Triodos Bank NV Deanery Road

Bristol BS1 5AS

Fax number:

not applicable

Attention:

Technical & Securities

³ Execution blocks to be confirmed.